University of New Mexico UNM Digital Repository

Biomedical Sciences ETDs

Electronic Theses and Dissertations

12-1-2014

Investigation Into The Early Events Of Epithelial Wound Healing and HPV16 Infection

Michael Kivitz

Follow this and additional works at: https://digitalrepository.unm.edu/biom_etds

Recommended Citation

Kivitz, Michael. "Investigation Into The Early Events Of Epithelial Wound Healing and HPV16 Infection." (2014). https://digitalrepository.unm.edu/biom_etds/90

This Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by the Electronic Theses and Dissertations at UNM Digital Repository. It has been accepted for inclusion in Biomedical Sciences ETDs by an authorized administrator of UNM Digital Repository. For more information, please contact disc@unm.edu.



Michael P. Kivitz

Candidate

Molecular Genetics & Microbiology

This thesis is approved, and it is acceptable in quality and form for publication:

Approved by the Dissertation Committee:

Michelle Ozbun, Chairperson

Bryce Chackerian

Laurie Hudson

David Peabody



INVESTIGATION INTO THE EARLY EVENTS OF EPITHELIAL WOUND HEALING AND HPV16 INFECTION

ΒY

MICHAEL KIVITZ

B.S., Biology, Southern Methodist University, 2006 B.A., Psychology, Southern Methodist University, 2006

THESIS

Submitted in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of

Master of Science

Biomedical Sciences

University of New Mexico Albuquerque, New Mexico

December 2014



DEDICATION

For my family: Mike, Ellen, Brooke, Ben and Grammie. Without their support, love, humor and encouragement I certainly would not have reached this point.



ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to gratefully thank: Pamela Barazza, Dr. Aga Dziduszko, Sonya Flores, Staci Griego, Zac Karim, Nicole Patterson, Bailey Snyder, Rosa Sterk, Dr. Zurab Surviladze and Matti Wetzel for their friendship, camaraderie and support in the lab, as well as Dr. Sam Campos, Dr. Jessica Smith, Dr. Kelly Higgins and Dr. Sergio de Haro.

Dr. Aga Dziduszko, Kathryn Frietze, Dr. Shalini Low-Nam, Dr. Ebeneezer Tumban and Dr. Cosette Wheeler for their friendship and critical revisions during the development of this dissertation manuscript.

Lisa Dillon and Ignacio Ortiz for their help and guidance in navigating through the BSGP, as well as Shayna Lucero, formerly of the Flow Cytometry Facility, and Dr. Becky Lee and Genevieve Philips of The Cancer Center Microscopy Facility for their technical assistance.

Dr. Michelle Ozbun, my advisor, for her years of support and training in the completion of this project. Dr. Bryce Chackerian, Dr. Laurie Hudson and Dr. Dave Peabody for being members of my Committee on Studies and for their guidance, assistance and support.



INVESTIGATION INTO THE EARLY EVENTS OF EPITHELIAL WOUND HEALING AND HPV16 INFECTION

by

Michael Kivitz

B.S., Biology, Southern Methodist University, 2006 B.A., Psychology, Southern Methodist University, 2006 M.S., Biomedical Sciences, University of New Mexico, 2014

ABSTRACT

HPV16 infection evidently occurs within wounded epithelial tissue, but the cellular and molecular events that culminate in infection establishment remain poorly understood. While HPV is exposed to a multitude of cells in the wound environment, only hyperproliferative keratinocytes are believed to support productive infection. Keratinocytes acquire mobility during wound repair by undergoing prominent phenotypic alterations through an epithelial-tomesenchymal transition (EMT). In this study, cell- and tissue-based models were employed to characterize HPV infection during epithelial wound healing, using both physical injury and growth factor treatment to induce keratinocyte migration. In a tissue-based model of wounding and infection using NIKS-derived organotypic "raft" culture, HPV infection did not occur without epithelial wounding, consistent with animal models of wounding and HPV16 infection. Using cell monolayer, keratinocytes induced into an EMT were evaluated for their ability to support HPV16 early infection, which encompasses viral binding, entry, trafficking and nuclear delivery of encapsidated genes. It was found that keratinocytes in an EMT allowed reduced levels of virions to bind the cell surface



V

but HPV16 infection was not supported. A subset of HPV virions appeared to enter cells during EMT, indicating that infection may be compromised post-entry. Interestingly, HPV16 infection of keratinocytes induced into EMT resumed coincident with the return of epithelial characteristics. So while an initial refractory period to infection exists in cells undergoing an EMT, HPV16 infects migrating cells during later stages of wound healing. Based on these results, migrating keratinocytes may serve as an additional reservoir of cellular HPV infection not previously identified.



DEDICATIONiii
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTSiv
ABSTRACTv
List of Tablesxi
List of Figuresxi
CHAPTER 1: AN INTRODUCTION TO HPV16 REPLICATION AND EPITHELIAL
WOUND HEALING1
Overview1
HPV Epidemiology2
Features of HPVs4
Capsid4
Genome4
The HPV Replication Cycle5
Overview5
Binding7
Entry8
Trafficking9
Genome Expression10
Assembly and Shedding11
HPV16 Transmission11
Evidence for HPV infection in Wounded Tissue12
Epithelial Disruption in Animal Models of PV Infection13

Table of Contents



Stages of Epithelial Wound Healing	
Overview	14
Characteristics of Epithelial Tissue	15
Inflammation	18
Reepithelialization	19
Tenants of Keratinocyte Migration	22
Tissue Remodeling	26
Gaps in the Field and Hypothesis	27

CHAPTER 2: CHARACTERIZING HPV16 INFECTION OF MONOLAYER

KERATINOCYTES UNDERGOING AN EPITHELIAL-TO-MESENCHYMAL	
TRANSITION2	9
Abstract2	29
Introduction3	30
Rationale and Study Hypothesis3	33
Materials and Methods3	4
Results	8
1. Scratch wounding of HaCaT cells does not enhance HPV16	
infection3	38
2. TGFβ1- and EGF-induced EMT in HaCaT cells prevents HPV16	
infection4	13
3. HaCaT cells exposed to other growth factors display reduced level	ls
of HPV16 infection4	.7



4. HPV16 binding to HaCaT cells is reduced during EMT50
5. Evidence for HPV16 entry into HaCaT cells during EMT52
6. HPV16 infection of keratinocytes in an EMT resumes upon
restoration of epithelial traits57
Discussion

CHAPTER 3: DEVELOPING A TISSUE-BASED MODEL OF HPV16 EARLY

INFECTION USING ORGANOTYPIC 'RAFT' TISSUE CULTURE67	,
Abstract67	,
Introduction67	,
Rationale and Study Hypothesis69)
Materials and Methods70	1
Results72	
1. Fully stratified, differentiating epithelial tissue is grown in	
organotypic "raft" culture from NIKS cells and cells of the female	
genital tract, but not HaCaT cells72	>
2. NIKS-derived raft epithelial tissue supports HPV16 PsV infection	
upon scratch wounding78	3
Discussion)

CHAPTER 4: DISCUSSION	85
Implications	85
Future Directions	



Conclusions	
References	



Х

List of Tables:

Table 1: Stages of wound healing, including cells, signaling molecules and	
cellular outcome	15
Table 2: Sources and activities of common wound ligands during wound	
healing	49

List of Figures:

Chapter 1

Figure 1.	Illustration and electron micrograph of HPV virions4
Figure 2.	Illustration of HPV gene expression in differentiating tissue
Figure 3.	Keratinocyte migration – the loss of epithelial traits21
Figure 4.	Keratinocyte migration – the gain of migratory traits23

Chapter 2

Figure 5.	Keratinocyte migration diagram3	1
Figure 6.	HPV16 infection is not enhance by scratch wounding HaCaT	
cells	4	0
Figure 7.	Scratch wounded HaCaT cells migrate and express EMT phenotypic	
ma	arkers4	2
Figure 8.	TGFβ1 and EGF induce an EMT in HaCaT cells4	4
Figure 9.	HaCaT cells undergoing an EMT after TGF β 1 and EGF treatment	
ex	press enithelial markers 4	5



Figure 10. HaCaT cells treated with TGF β 1 and EGF do not support HPV16
infection47
Figure 11. Keratinocytes exposed to selective wound response growth factors
exhibit disparate responses to HPV16 infection, while fibroblasts support
HPV16 infection48
Figure 12. Keratinocytes treated with TGF β 1 and EGF bind less HPV16 than
control while exhibiting altered heparan sulfate expression51
Figure 13. HaCaT cells exposed to TGF β 1 and EGF appear to support HPV16
entry, in conjunction with diminished annexin II expression53
Figure 14. HPV16 entry into HaCaT cells is not prevented by TGF β 1/EGF-
induced EMT56
Figure 15. Reversion of EMT restores HPV16 infection
Figure 16. Proposed model of HPV16 infection of keratinocytes transitioning
between epithelial and mesenchymal phenotypes during wound
healing60

Chapter 3

Figure	17.	An illustration of keratinocyte differentiation and stratification into	
	epitl	helial tissue	72
Figure	18.	NIKS cells form complete epithelial tissue equivalents and display	
	diffe	erentiation markers when grown in organotypic "raft" culture	74
Figure	19.	Intact and wounded raft tissue stained for keratin markers	75



Figure	20. HaCaT cells grown in organotypic "raft" culture display limited	
	differentiation and incompletely stratify	.76
Figure	e 21. Growth of epithelial tissue from various cells of the female genital	
	tract (FGT)	77
Figure	e 22. HPV16 infection of scratch wounded raft tissue made using NIKS	
	cells	.79

Chapter 4

Figure 23. Proposed model of HPV16 infection in the healing epithelium......87



Chapter 1: An Introduction To HPV16 Replication and Epithelial Wound Healing

1. Overview

This report explores HPV16 infection during epithelial wound repair, using cell- and tissue-based models of infection to investigate how discrete wound healing events impact infection establishment. Even though wound healing and HPV infection appear to coincide during transmission, models of HPV infection oftentimes overlook wound healing. Separately, HPV infections and epithelial wound healing are complex, multistep processes that can be difficult to study; in combination, they become inherently more complex. In an attempt to provide clarity to a study that merges early events in HPV infection with early events in epithelial wound healing, Chapter 1 introduces background information on HPV biology and transmission as well as the phases and events of epithelial wound repair. To establish rationale for the experiments performed, emphasis is placed upon keratinocyte migration and current evidence for HPV infection in the wound environment. Chapter 2 describes experiments that evaluate HPV16 infection of keratinocytes undergoing migratory processes brought about by an epithelial-tomesenchymal transition (EMT). Chapter 3 introduces the advent of a new tissuebased model that incorporates wounding and HPV16 infection using organotypic "raft" tissue culture. Finally, in Chapter 4, perspective is given on the implications of the data in Chapters 2 and 3, as well as future directions.



www.manaraa.com

2. HPV Epidemiology

Human papillomaviruses (HPVs) comprise a large family of small DNA tumor viruses whose infections are largely commensal but can cause hyperplastic cell growth. As the world's most prevalent sexually transmitted infection (STI), an estimated 75% of women and 65% of men will contract a genital HPV infection in their lifetime, typically amongst the newly sexually active (12, 67, 186). Rates of genital HPV transmission are substantially higher from female to male, indicating that men may possibly experience even greater HPV prevalence (68, 79, 200). Although readily contracted, most genital HPV infections are innocuous and do not warrant medical attention. Approximately 80-90% of HPV STIs will clear spontaneously (127) and global HPV incidence hovers around 11-12% (12). The Centers for Disease Control (CDC) report that nearly 14 million of the approximately 20 million new STIs reported each year in the United States are attributed to HPV. However, a subset of carcinogenic HPV types is sufficiently widespread that it causes 4.8% of global cancer cases (177).

Each year approximately 500,000 new cervical cancer cases are diagnosed worldwide (173) and, importantly, HPV is found in essentially 100% of cervical cancer biopsies (194). Cervical cancer is the third leading cause of female cancer morbidity worldwide (57). In the developed world, cervical screening by Pap smear has led to ~50% reduction in cervical cancer incidence (69). But even without cervical screening by Pap smear, persistent HPV infections pose a lifetime cervical cancer risk of only 3.7% (13). HPV is also



www.manaraa.com

associated with 5 other malignancies, including carcinomas of the vagina, vulva, penis, anus and head and neck (60).

HPVs are classified into types based upon their order of discovery and sequence differences in the L1 gene; more than 10% L1 difference from any other type designates a new HPV type (16). HPVs are further categorized according to disease-generating potential as 'low-risk' (LR) or 'high-risk' (HR). LR HPV infections are cleared within 5-6 months and cause such maladies as genital warts (176). Conversely, HR HPV infections persist for 8-14 months and can lead to several malignancies within mucosal epithelium (30, 176). Of the 200 HPVs to be identified, 40 types (both LR and HR) infect the anogenital tract, and 13-18 of these are HR types and carcinogenic (186, 187). HPV16 and -18, in particular, are responsible for 70% of cervical cancer incidence (60).

Two vaccines, Gardasil and Cervarix, have been approved as prophylaxes against most HPV infections associated with cervical cancer and genital warts. Despite such measures, vaccine uptake is suboptimal and HPV infection remains a significant public health concern. The most effective way to curb cancer caused by a viral infection is to prevent infection in the first place (77). Accordingly, this report explores HPV infection at its earliest stages, when HPV virions first make contact with tropic epithelial cells, in the hopes of developing a greater understanding of HPV infection to aid in the design of antiviral medications.

3. Features of HPVs



www.manaraa.com

The principal components of the HPV virion are the capsid and genomic material, each of which is explained below.

Capsid: The HPV virion is composed of a non-enveloped outer protein shell, or capsid (Fig 1). The ~55 nm capsid has icosahedral symmetry and assembles from late proteins, L1 and L2. L1, the major capsid protein, forms the capsid shell. Within each virion, 360 copies of L1, arranged into 72 pentameric capsomeres, harbor 12-72 molecules of L2 per virion (22). L1 is a multifunctional protein that mediates virion integrity, attachment and trafficking (23). L2, or the minor late protein, is similarly multifunctional and contributes to virion assembly, trafficking and other infection steps (140). HPV contacts host heparan sulfonated proteoglycans (HSPGs) through L1.



Figure 1: **(Left)** Illustration of an individual HPV16 virion. Pentameric arrangements of L1 form the capsid shell, which is roughly 55 nm in diameter. Original artwork by M. Kivitz. **(Right)** Electron micrograph of HPV16 pseudovirions (PsVs), generated by M. Kivitz. Image acquired by A. Griego.

Genome: The HPV genome, a circular, double-stranded DNA molecule roughly 8 kbp in length, resides within the capsid and is condensed by cellular histones

(Fig. 2). Only one strand of the genome is transcribed during infection. Because



different viral promoters become activated as the host keratinocyte differentiates. HPV gene expression is separated into early (E) and late (L) phases (16). While early genes regulate HPV genome replication and expression, late genes encode viral structural elements. Conserved across all PVs, the minimal genetic constituents of the HPV genome include: a genome transcription and replication regulatory element, the long-control region (LCR) or upstream regulatory region (URR); early genes, E1 and E2, which bind the LCR to instigate genome replication; and structural genes, L1 and L2, for capsid formation (Fig. 2) (190). E1 and E2 are important for genome amplification and are first active when infection is established; they direct cellular replication factors to the viral origin of replication in the URR and cause rapid and transient replication of the viral genome. They are most active in the upper spinous cells just before late gene expression, amplifying the genome in preparation for packaging and virion assembly. Some HPV types encode accessory genes, E4, E5, E6 and E7, that subvert innate immunity and promote cell cycle progression. E4 is expressed in the upper epithelium and disrupts the keratin cytoskeleton in cornified cells (49). E5, E6 and E7 dramatically alter the cell cycle by causing hyperproliferation and can therefore be considered oncogenic; their expression is greatest in suprabasal cells (73, 75, 190). E6 and E7 in HPV16 are particularly oncogenic (57, 60, 186).

4. The HPV replication cycle

Overview



www.manaraa.com

HPVs replicate in tissue, unlike many other viruses, which require only a single cell to generate progeny virions. HPV infects keratinocytes, specifically basal cells in the bottommost epithelial layer of the epithelium (Fig. 2). As keratinocytes differentiate, the HPV genome is spatiotemporally expressed so that early gene expression is chiefly confined to basal and lower suprabasal cells, while late genes are expressed in upper suprabasal cells and granular cells. It is not until infected cells have reached the topmost epithelial layers that structural genes are expressed and viral progeny can be assembled. Since HPV replication coincides with keratinocyte differentiation, interfering with differentiation circumvents expression of structural viral genes, preventing formation of progeny virions (73). HPVs that become too proficient at promoting cell cycle progression induce hyperproliferation to the detriment of virion production. HPV-associated cancer, a disease of unregulated cell cycle progression and invasion, is an extreme form of hyperproliferation caused by HPV-induced cell division and chromosomal instability (73, 75, 77, 127, 194, 211).



Figure 2: HPV gene expression is tightly linked to keratinocyte differentiation. Basal cells, the only mitotically active cells in epithelial tissue, differentiate and give rise to the spinous, granular and cornified layers. Differentiating, stratifying epithelial tissue (left) spatiotemporally expresses the complete HPV16 genome, a double-stranded DNA molecule with multiple open



reading frames (right). HPV infection is established in basal cells, wherein early genes (blue) direct host cell replication machinery to amplify the viral genome. When oncogenic early genes are expressed (red), the cell cycle becomes activated outside of its normal context and hyperproliferation occurs, which may lead to tumorigenesis. The viral genome is extensively amplified in the upper spinous layers just prior to late gene expression. Structural proteins (yellow) are expressed in granular cells, and assemble around the viral genome to form progeny virions, which will be shed alongside cornified cells during desquamation. Original artwork by M. Kivitz.

HPV replication, which does not induce cytolysis, necrosis or viremia, culminates in viral shedding as infected keratinocytes desquamate from the uppermost epithelial layers (Fig. 2) (178, 193). HPV transmission occurs *via* direct contact between tissues, such as skin-skin apposition or, in the case of genital infections, intimate sexual contact. Disruption of the epithelial barrier, which uncovers underlying basal cells and attachment factors, is thought to be a necessary step in HPV infection.

While HPV infects tissues throughout the female genital tract (FGT), including keratinocytes of the external genitalia, vagina, ectocervix and endocervix, cancer tends to arise from only a portion of the FGT, known as the squamocolumnar junction (SCJ) (78). Several SCJs exist in the human body, including the larynx, nasal sinuses, urethra, uterine cervix and the anal/rectal junction. The female genital SCJ, or transformation zone, is the boundary between two different tissue types, stratified squamous epithelium and simple columnar epithelium (104, 198). The female genital transformation zone, composed stratifying squamous ectocervical and simple columnar endocervical cells, is particularly prone to HPV infections (30, 78).

Binding



Through L1, infection is initiated as incoming HPV virions attach to glycoproteins displayed by host cells and the extracellular matrix (ECM). Heparan sulfonated proteoglycans (HSPGs) serve as primary attachment receptors for a range of HPV types (1, 21, 66, 88, 167). The most common HSPG in epithelial tissue, syndecan-1, serves as the predominant attachment receptor for HPV16 (167). When HPV-HS interactions are blocked, infection is prevented (66). *In vitro*, HPV16 uses only heparan sulfate (HS) to bind HaCaT cells, but binds to the ECM using both HS and laminin-332 (LN-332, formerly laminin-5) (21). HPV16 also interacts with non-human cells and tissues *via* HS (88, 97), and HPV-HS interactions are so well established that they have also been characterized by crystallography (36).

Entry

After binding HSPGs, HPV enters basal keratinocytes, potentially by a mechanism related to macropinocytosis (160). Internalization is slow, asynchronous and requires several hours for virions to cross the plasma membrane. Although the putative HPV internalization receptor has not been identified (147), various entry mechanisms have been reported, including clathrin- and caveolin-dependent endocytosis (107), as well as clathrin- and caveolin-independent endocytosis (107). The variability in HPV entry in these studies may be a result of using a multitude of epithelial and non-epithelial cell types to study viral internalization.



www.manaraa.com

Several molecules implicated in HPV entry are activated when virions contact the cell surface. HPV16 binding induces intracellular signaling that is mediated in part by membrane-bound tyrosine kinase receptors like epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) and keratinocyte growth factor receptor (KGFR) (180). EGFR signaling instigates several cellular changes, including cytoskeletal rearrangement, which has ramifications for actin-based plasma membrane extensions such as filopodia (191, 204). Interestingly, HPV31 utilizes filopodial-based cytoskeletal rearrangement for viral uptake (172), incorporating the same tyrosine kinase and PI3-kinase signaling used by HPV16 for filopodia induction (1). Furthermore, HPV16 binding inhibits autophagy in an EGFR-dependent manner during viral entry (181).

Trafficking

After crossing the plasma membrane, HPV enters the endo-lysosomal pathway (84). HPV entry and trafficking take both infectious and non-infectious routes. Successful infection culminates in nuclear delivery of the viral genome, and HPV that does not reach the nucleus is non-infectious. Drugs that interfere with HS-HPV interactions route HPV16 into non-infectious entry pathways in HaCaT cells (166). During infectious trafficking, the low pH encountered by virions in the endo-lysosomal pathway causes conformational changes that allow the L1-based capsid to disassemble. While lysosomes retain and degrade L1, L2-genome complexes escape degradation by exiting late endosomes (94). L2-vDNA complexes travel from late endosomes to perinuclear organelles such as



www.manaraa.com

the Golgi apparatus and the ER. L2 has a dynein-binding motif that facilitates vDNA trafficking along microtubules, allowing transport between organelles and cytoskeletal elements (162). Transport to the Golgi uses the retromer, a multi-subunit cytoplasmic transport complex that travels along microtubules to return Golgi factors to the trans-Golgi network (TGN) (44). L2-vDNA complexes also traffic through the endoplasmic reticulum (107).

Cell division is a critical event in HPV replication, potentially because nuclear envelope dissolution during mitosis allows L2-vDNA access inside the nucleus. L2-vDNA complexes may also enter the nucleus using karyopharyns, as L2 contains a C-terminal nuclear localization signal (NLS) (140). Cyclins, or cyclin-dependent kinases (CDKs), regulate the cell cycle but import E1 into the nucleus (47). Once inside the nucleus, the HPV genome and L2 colocalize with ND10/PML domains (38), concluding viral trafficking and likely facilitating vDNA transcription.

Genome expression

The viral genome undergoes low-level amplification once infection is established in basal cells. Because HPV uses cellular DNA replication machinery to copy its genome, mitotic progression is a necessary event for establishing HPV infections (146). The HPV genome is spatially and temporally regulated, and viral gene expression is dependent upon the differentiation status of the infected keratinocyte (Fig. 2). Early genes are predominantly expressed in basal and spinous cells, while late gene expression is restricted to terminally



differentiating granular cells. The genome is further amplified when cells reach the granular layer in preparation for packaging and viral assembly.

Assembly and shedding

Infected keratinocytes that differentiate into granular cells activate the late promoter, leading to expression of viral structural genes. As viral mRNAs are translated by cytoplasmic ribosomes, L1 and L2 enter the nucleus, the site of virion assembly. L1 assembles into the capsid and concurrently interacts with L2 to encapsidate vDNA and form infectious particles. Since HPV is not a lytic virus, progeny virions rely on keratinocyte desquamation for release. E4, expressed in the granular layer, may promote desquamation by disrupting the keratin-based cytoskeleton (49).

5. HPV16 transmission

Genital HPV exposure results from behavior common to all STIs, namely: frequency of sex or other intimate contact; number of lifetime sexual partners; recent or present number of sexual partners; and the sexual history and behavior of partners (193). Mathematical models predict, per sexual partnership, a 40% probability of HPV16 transmission (13). Since HPV is transmitted by skin-skin contact, and HPV attachment factors – ECM components and basal cells – are inaccessible in undamaged tissue, epithelial disruption appears necessary for infection. Genital tissue is wounded by sexual congress, and studies have shown that genital mucosal wound healing is closely related to as cutaneous



wound healing (15, 198). Given that HPV transmission occurs most commonly by penetrative sexual contact (25, 79, 161, 193, 199), genital injury likely facilitates HPV transmission.

Accordingly, the same behavior that increases chances of HPV transmission also increases chances of epithelial microtrauma. HPV's high rate of transmission is evident during non-penetrative sexual contact, wherein genital HPV types are detected in fingertips of newly sexually active female college students (203). Furthermore, measures taken to diminish transmission likely confer protection not only by limiting intimate contact, but also by minimizing epithelial disruption. For example, regular condom use provides roughly 60% protection against HPV16 transmission (202).

Evidence for HPV in the wounded tissue

During transmission, HPV virions appear to be introduced to tissue undergoing wound healing in response to injury, and are therefore exposed to enzymes and diverse cell types in the wound environment. Several enzymes that are active post-injury have also been shown to play a role in cell-based models of HPV early infection. Y-secretase and furin/PCs, which both promote wound healing (132), are likewise implicated in HPV internalization (40, 42, 95). Other molecules implicated in HPV attachment and entry include HSPGs, like syndecan-1 (21, 66, 167), as well as LN-332 (34), α 6 integrin (1, 62, 208), EGFR and KGFR (181), and AnxA2 (51, 205). Syndecan-1, EGFR and KGFR are important for HPV infection (180) and up-regulated by wound edge keratinocytes



www.manaraa.com

(3, 54, 108, 112, 122). As wound healing progresses, a diverse range of cells conducting wound repair processes encounter incoming HPV virions and, in addition to hyperproliferative keratinocytes (146), HPV has been found to bind and enter dendritic cells, like Langherhans cells (20, 35, 117), which infiltrate the wound site during inflammation.

Epithelial disruption in animal models of papillomavirus infection

Support for the necessity of wounding to HPV transmission is found amongst rabbit, mouse and rhesus macaque models of HPV infection. Animal models can be used to evaluate compatible and incompatible PV infections across host (rabbit PV with rabbits; murine PV with mice, etc.) and non-host cells and tissues (HPV with mice). Although productive HPV infection cannot occur in non-human cells, tissues and animal models, studies of viral binding and entry remain possible. This block presents challenges for *in vitro* studies but early events of infection can be facilitated by measurements employing HPV pseudovirions (PsVs), which encapsidate a reporter plasmid in place of the wild type viral genome.

In the absence of epithelial disruption, HPV infection, by and large, does not occur. The cottontail rabbit PV (CRPV)/rabbit infection model demonstrates that wounded and inoculated rabbit skin leads to enhanced papillomatous growths, or warts, while intact epithelium does not. Wounding was performed by sandpaper, intradermal injection or tattooing, wherein tattooing and infection generated warty outgrowths to the highest degree (155). Inoculated and tarred



rabbit skin similarly led to enhanced papilloma growth, compared to scarification with sandpaper (63), possibly because tarring caused greater damage and therefore greater access to epithelial cells. Considering that the CRPV/rabbit model of infection is the only system available that recreates PV infection up to malignant progression (31, 32), the link between wounding and infection is particularly noteworthy.

A mouse model of HPV16 infection demonstrates that genital epithelial disruption by chemical (nonoxynol-9, a non-ionic detergent) or physical means (abrasive scraping), prior to inoculation with HPV16 PsVs augmented infection (151). It is believed that epithelial wounding allows for basement membrane access by incoming virions, and the basal membrane serves as an initial site of HPV16 attachment in the epithelium (97).

A rhesus macaque model of HPV16 infection has proven useful for studying the impact of Pap smears on HPV16 infection. Pap smears, the scraping of the female genital tract to collect cells for microscopy, were demonstrated to disrupt the genital epithelium sufficiently enough to permit HPV16 infection (152).

6. The Stages of Epithelial Wound Healing

Overview

When compromised by injury, the epithelium cannot function properly and must be repaired. Diverse cell types, communicating through soluble signaling molecules, coordinate wound repair *via* complex, tightly regulated interactions.



Keratinocytes, fibroblasts, endothelial cells, immune cells and platelets conduct wound healing *via* differentiation, migration, proliferation and apoptosis (156). Collectively, epithelial wound healing takes place by way of sequentially overlapping phases that include inflammation, reepithelialization and tissue remodeling (Table 1). Keratinocyte-mediated reepithelialization is the primary focus of this report.

	Inflammation	Reepithelialization	Tissue remodeling
Duration	0-2 days	Starts 1-2 d post-injury, lasts for several days	2-3 weeks or longer
Cells involved	 Neutrophils Monocytes/ macrophages Lymphocytes Endothelial cells Platelets 	KeratinocytesFibroblasts	 Keratinocytes Fibroblasts Myofibroblasts Endothelial cells
Activities performed	 Hemostasis and clot formation Immune cell infiltration 	 Keratinocyte migration and hyperproliferation Fibroblast proliferation Granulation tissue formation 	 Wound closure Collagen secretion Contraction

Table 1: Epithelial wound healing is a complex process carried out by multiple cell types and various signaling molecules. Although conveniently categorized into progressive stages of inflammation, reepithelialization and tissue remodeling, the stages of wound healing overlap. For the purposes of HPV infection, reepithelialization may be the most impactful event.

Characteristics of Epithelial Tissue

Epithelial tissue serves a variety of functions as the boundary between an

organism and its environment. It maintains homeostasis by preventing

dehydration and solute loss, protects against external threats such as invading

microbes and UV exposure and, importantly, performs self-repair in the event of

injury (144). Most surfaces of the body are covered with cutaneous skin, also



known as the epidermis, while contiguous internal surfaces are composed of mucosal epithelium that is characterized by mucosal secretions (33). The epithelium is made up of an underlying dermis that is collagen-rich, and an overlying, highly specialized epidermis that is keratin-rich. While the dermis derives from embryonic mesoderm and provides physical and mechanical support, epithelial tissue derives from embryonic ectoderm and confers protection. Dermal tissue is composed of several cell types, the foremost being dermal fibroblasts, which secrete and maintain much of the basement membrane, or basal lamina, that separates dermal from epidermal tissues (101). Epithelial tissue is predominantly composed of keratinocytes, but melanocytes, Langerhans cells and Merkel cells as well. Epithelial cells reside atop the basal lamina, or basement membrane, which provides mechanical support.

Because the epithelium is organized into distinct layers of cells that change their appearance as cells divide, differentiate and migrate, each layer serves a distinct function. The four categories of human epithelia are the stratum basale, stratum spinosum, stratum granulosum and stratum corneum, also known as the basal layer, spinous layer, granular layer and cornified layer, respectively (Fig. 2). These layers can be generally separated into basal and suprabasal layers, wherein each epithelial layer found above the basal layer is termed suprabasal; suprabasal cell strata therefore include the spinous, granular and cornified layers. Basal cells are the only mitotically active keratinocytes in epithelial tissue and, upon detaching from the basal lamina, begin differentiating. Keratinocytes change their appearance as they differentiate and progress from



www.manaraa.com

one layer to the next, expressing a sequence of different genes that endow each strata with specialized functionality.

The stratum spinosum serves as a boundary between underlying, mitotically active basal cells and overlying, terminally differentiating cells. The stratum spinosum is made up of spinous cells, also known as prickle cells, which are inundated with desmosomal connections. Atop the stratum spinosum is the stratum granulosum, or granular layer, that forms a waterproof layer in part by extensive lipid-protein cross-linking (144). The most important physical barrier, though, is the outermost epithelial layer, the stratum corneum. Cornified cells, or squames, slough off through cornification, a specialized form of apoptosis that enables epithelial tissue to perpetually renew (27). Squames, which are mostly protective and do not contain organelles, can be considered dead. Indeed, while cornified cells are anucleate and devoid of organelles, all layers aside from the stratum corneum are made up of cells with nuclei and form the nucleated epidermis.

Basal cells adhere to the basal lamina *via* hemidesmosomes, junctional complexes connecting cells to extracellular matrix components. Keratinocytes adhere to one another through various junctional complexes, namely gap junctions (GJs), tight junctions (TJs), adherens junctions (AJs) and desmosomes (129, 144). TJs prevent solute loss and their expression is restricted to basal cells. Desmosomes provide toughness to keratinocytes throughout epithelial strata, not only because they link adjacent keratinocytes to one another but also because they connect to the keratin cytoskeleton within cells. Upon injury,



www.manaraa.com

various cells become activated to help keratinocytes perform wound repair and reestablish the epithelial barrier.

Inflammation

Epithelial repair is initiated and regulated by signaling molecules during inflammation, which lasts for roughly 0-2 days post-injury (170). When soluble mediators from one cell instigate a series of events in another cell, cell behavior is altered, as brought about by differential gene expression and protein translation. Growth factor (GF) activity is modulated by morphogen gradients, activation by matrix metalloproteases (MMPs) and the availability of GF receptors (GFRs) (11).

GFs and other signaling molecules originate from multiple sources, such as damaged keratinocytes, serum released from injured blood vessels, degranulating platelets and incoming immune cells (98). Immediately post-injury, damaged keratinocytes release cytokines and GFs to alert surrounding cells to tissue damage (196). Ensuing immune cell infiltration happens as neutrophils, monocytes/macrophages, mast cells and lymphocytes accumulate at the wound site within a few minutes post-injury. Concurrently, platelet aggregation brings about hemostasis and forms a fibrin clot. The fibrin clot acts as a reservoir for GFs to bind and concentrate, and serves as a provisional matrix for migrating cells in addition to providing a temporary barrier to impede microorganisms.

Damaged keratinocytes recruit platelets and immune cells by secreting IL-1 (210), TNF- α (137, 170) and ATP (206). Platelets, in turn, secrete platelet-



derived growth factor (PDGF), epidermal growth factor (EGF), transforming growth factor beta 1 (TGF β 1), vascular-endothelial growth factor (VEGF) and fibroblast growth factor (FGF), prompting further immune cell infiltration; in the absence of hemorrhage, platelets are dispensable for wound healing (170). In response to platelet-derived VEGF and FGF, endothelial cells proliferate and perform angiogenesis. Macrophages prompt cell-mediated repair by secreting IL-1, IL-6, FGF, EGF, TGFβ1 and PDGF, and the fibrin clot is soon replaced by granulation tissue (153). Granulation tissue, named due to the granular appearance of numerous capillaries, is temporary wound connective tissue that accumulates at the wound site approximately 4 days post-injury (170). TGF^{β1} converts monocytes into macrophages, which phagocytize cell debris and harm invading microbes (116, 153) by releasing reactive oxygen species (ROS) (207). Neutrophils, recruited by IL-1 and PDGF, cleanse the wound site of foreign particles and bacteria. Although neutrophils secrete PDGF and VEGF to stimulate granulation tissue synthesis, macrophages are the critical cells for transitioning from inflammation to tissue regeneration (153).

Reepithelialization

Keratinocyte-mediated reepithelialization resurfaces damaged tissue with new epithelium. During the course of inflammation, keratinocytes are exposed to a multitude of cytokines and GFs to direct migration, proliferation and differentiation, depending on the type, amount and duration of GFs.



www.manaraa.com

Keratinocytes respond to extracellular signals by displaying GFRs, which initiate intracellular signaling upon binding cognate GFs (98, 128).

Leading edge keratinocytes begin migrating 1-2 days post-injury in response to both a denuded epithelial surface and GFs (54, 139, 156, 170). To migrate, keratinocytes substitute epithelial characteristics, such as polarity and immobility, for features conducive to motility (Fig. 3). They remodel adhesive contacts, activate migratory genes and undergo cytoskeletal rearrangement. Collectively, these changes are known as keratinocyte activation, or an epithelialto-mesenchymal transition (EMT). The migrating front of cells that invade the denuded epithelial surface is supplied by hyperproliferative cells immediately behind the wound margin.







Figure 3: Keratinocyte migration and the loss of epithelial traits. For a keratinocyte to begin migrating (cell C), the adhesive connections that normally contribute to the epithelial barrier must be altered or disrupted. In stationary cells (A and B), desmosomes and adherens junctions are the principle mediators of keratinocyte adhesion, connecting to the cytoskeleton through keratins and actin, respectively. Desmosomes and adherens junctions are down-regulated in the event of cell locomotion. Tight junctions are expressed by basal cells and restrict solute diffusion across the epithelium, but during movement tight junction proteins such as ZO-1 are reorganized and may relocate from the plasma membrane to the nucleus. Gap junctions permit solute diffusion between neighboring cells but do not contribute significantly to adhesion; nonetheless, as a connection between adjacent cells, their expression is diminished upon motility. Basal cells adhere to the underlying basement membrane through hemidesmosomes composed of such receptors as $\alpha 6\beta 4$ integrin, which binds extracellular matrix components like laminin-332.

Wound healing progresses as migrating keratinocytes separate desiccating eschar from viable tissue. Concurrently, the provisional ECM is extensively remodeled by fibroblasts and keratinocytes. Fibroblasts remodel the ECM by synthesizing and depositing fibronectin and collagen to generate a provisional matrix upon which keratinocytes migrate. Paracrine signaling between keratinocytes and fibroblasts propagates wound healing; keratinocytes release PDGF and IL-1, which bind receptors displayed by underlying fibroblasts, while fibroblasts, in turn, produce KGF and IL-6, which bind receptors displayed by overlying keratinocytes (164, 197). Fibroblasts respond to other inflammatory signals like bFGF, which promotes fibroblast proliferation, migration and infiltration of the wound site. TGF β 1 and PDGF likewise promote fibroblast infiltration, as do matrix metalloproteases (MMPs). Migrating keratinocytes alter cell-ECM connections by expressing different integrin receptors. Keratinocytes secrete LN-332 during migration, bolstering ECM integrity. Integrin receptors displayed by keratinocytes bind LN-332 in the ECM, forming hemidesmosomal connections. When stationary, $\alpha 6\beta 4$ integrin binds LN-332 in its processed form.



During migration, however, α 6 β 4 integrin is replaced by α 3 β 2 integrin, which displays a higher binding affinity for unprocessed LN-332.

Tenants of keratinocyte migration

During wound closure, leading edge keratinocytes undergo intracellular and intercellular modifications. To gain mobility, they activate migratory genes, dissolve cell-cell and cell-ECM contacts and perform cytoskeletal rearrangement. Collectively, such changes enable lateral migration and wound closure during repair, and occur through a Type II EMT (Fig. 4). EMT types are discussed in the Introduction of Chapter 2.

Within intact tissue, epithelial cells are stationary and form a barrier using numerous cell-cell connections. Keratinocytes do not migrate unless provoked, be it by mechanical disruption or inflammatory signals. Migratory stimuli for keratinocytes include a denuded epithelial surface, sensed by wound edge keratinocytes, and growth factors (GFs), which contact cells throughout the wound region (83). But regardless how keratinocytes are provoked to migrate, mobility is acquired by losing epithelial traits and taking on mesenchymal characteristics. Furthermore, proteolytic cascades, MMPs and ECM-degrading enzymes are activated during migration, allowing cells to invade local tissue.




Figure 4: Keratinocyte migration and the gain of mobility. Keratinocytes take on a cobblestone appearance through aggregation, establishing a vast network of cellular connections (cells A and B). When provoked, stationary keratinocytes dissolve cell-cell and cell-ECM connections, activate migratory genes and rearrange the cytoskeleton (cell C). Collectively, these changes are known as an epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition (EMT), and they are first evident by a change in cell morphology from cobblestone to spindle-shape. As migration progresses, epithelial characteristics like apical-basal polarity are replaced by mesenchymal ones, coincident with the activation of transcription factors such as slug. Slug is a transcriptional repressor that down-regulates epithelial genes, represses proliferation and stimulates migration. Concurrently, hemidesmomal connections are altered to permit keratinocyte migration across a provisional basement membrane, as $\alpha 3\beta 1$ integrin replaces $\alpha 6\beta 4$ integrin to bind laminin-332.

During the inflammatory phase of wound healing, GFs, cytokines and other soluble mediators accumulate in abundance at the wound site. Whether cells migrate, divide, differentiate or die is determined by the cell's response to wound ligands during inflammation. Of the numerous wound ligands that inundate a wound, EGF, TGF- α , KGF, bFGF, IL-1 and TGF β 1 are implicated in



keratinocyte motility (89). These GFs induce intracellular signaling upon binding cognate surface receptors, and can be used to recreate and model discrete wound healing events *in vitro* (98, 139). EMT-inducing signals activate growth factor receptors (GFRs) (128) and transcription factors (TFs) (14), causing a multitude of cellular changes that can be tracked to gauge the progression of an EMT. Changes amongst major cellular structures and genes are interdependent and typically occur in tandem.

TGF^{β1} is considered the most important wound ligand because it plays a role in proliferation, differentiation and migration (156). Activation of the TGF β 1 receptor (TBR) simultaneously blocks proliferation (85) and promotes migration (148). TGFβ1 induces such migratory TFs as slug (82, 174), MAPK (37) and AP-1 (14), and signals through Smad proteins (115, 119), which are implicated in EMT (82). Smads are signaling proteins that transduce extracellular signals to the nucleus in response to T β R activation (82, 115). Slug is a transcription factor that mediates cellular motility by repressing adhesive genes and up-regulating genes involved in migration (9). Slug represses E-cadherin (137) and several classes of integrins (189). Importantly, slug expression increases in migrating wound margin keratinocytes (86, 158), particularly basal cells (189). E-cadherin is a critical component of the epithelial barrier (188) and contributes to signal transduction through EGFR (129). Because migration and proliferation are mutually exclusive, TGF β 1 applied to keratinocytes *in vitro* recreates keratinocyte behavior as happens at the physiological wound edge.



www.manaraa.com

EGF contributes to keratinocyte motility by activating the EGF receptor (EGFR) (195). EGFR expression increases amongst migrating wound edge keratinocytes (122). EGF binding to EGFR causes receptor dimerization and intracellular signaling (195). Upon wounding, ATP released from damaged cells activates EGFR (206), while EGF binds HSPGs and is solubilized by enzymes to activate EGFR, stimulating migration at the wound edge (185). EGF activates MAPKs, like Erk5 (121), to induce slug (7, 105).

Combined TGF β 1 and EGF exposure prompts keratinocytes to migrate (183). TGF- β 1 alone is sufficient to generate an EMT (148), but when combined with EGF a robust EMT response is generated (37, 201). TGF β 1 and EGF signaling converges at slug to activate an EMT during wound healing (158, 174). TGF β 1 and EGF alter HaCaT cell behavior by enhancing migration post-wounding (148), increasing MMP expression (201), down-regulating E-cadherin and inducing vimentin (37). Vimentin is the most common intermediate filament in mesenchymal cells (55), and aids cell migration by attaching to myosin to slide the endoplasm forward on the actin cortex (74). Furthermore, TGF β 1 and EGF cause enhanced proteolytic activity and loss of E-cadherin (201). TGF β 1 causes LN-332 expression, which promotes hemidesmosome dissolution and epithelial cell motility (89).

Beside TGFβ1 and EGF, keratinocytes are exposed to and influenced by other common inflammatory signals over the course of wound healing, such as KGF, bFGF and PDGF. Notably, these GFs and their receptors both increase post-wounding (11, 98, 128, 196). Although KGF and bFGF are implicated in



www.manaraa.com

keratinocyte motility (89), PDGF is not (5, 154). KGF, secreted by dermal fibroblasts, binds epithelial cells through KGFR (FGFR2IIIb), which is expressed by suprabasal cells during differentiation (142). bFGF is secreted by macrophages, fibroblasts and endothelial cells, and influences keratinocyte motility. PDGF is produced by keratinocytes during wound healing, as well as platelets and macrophages, but HaCaT cells do not express PDGF receptor (PDGFR) (154). Using TGFβ1, EGF, PDGF, KGF and bFGF, an array of wound ligands are available to alter HaCaT cell behavior and perform HPV infections.

Tissue remodeling

As reepithelialization progresses, the reestablished epithelial barrier next undergoes tissue remodeling, which lasts 2-3 weeks. Tissue remodeling entails dermal and epidermal maturation, wound contraction and continued ECM reorganization and remodeling. Wound contraction is exerted by myofibroblasts, which derive from fibroblasts in response to TGFβ1 and PDGF (5, 99). Migrating keratinocytes revert back into stationary cells and reestablish intercellular connections, for example adherens junctions, by extending filopodia to make contact with E-cadherin displayed on adjacent cell surfaces (191). Additionally, migratory cells undergo mesenchymal-to-epithelial transition (MET), the converse of an EMT, upon wound closure. The return of epithelial characteristics by wound keratinocytes reestablishes the epithelial barrier and promotes stratification by way of re-differentiation. Within granulation tissue, cells undergo selective apoptosis so that excessive numbers of fibroblasts and endothelial cells



www.manaraa.com

are eliminated. Finally, granulation tissue, having originally replaced the fibrin clot, will itself be replaced by scar tissue, completing wound healing.

7. Gaps in the field and hypothesis

Current *in vitro* models of HPV early infection likely do not mimic HPV infections in vivo. Although epithelial disruption appears to be a critical event for establishing HPV infections, little is known about how discrete wound healing events contribute to the initiation of HPV16 infection outside of animal models. Animal-, tissue- and cell-based models of HPV replication have contributed to our current understanding of HPV biology, but each has benefits and limitations. Studies using animal models have evaluated the necessity of epithelial disruption for papillomavirus (PV) infections, finding that intact epithelium does not support infection (31, 32, 63, 88, 97, 151, 152, 155). Although animal models permit PV infection to be evaluated in a physiological setting, they are poorly suited for reductionist studies. Tissue-based models of HPV replication classically focus on events downstream of infection, such as virion production and carcinogenesis. However, there is not yet a tissue-based model to study HPV early infection. Cell-based models of HPV infection are particularly amenable to reductionist experiments and are commonly used to evaluate discrete steps in infection such as virion binding, entry and trafficking. Using monolayer cell culture, the cellular events responsible for HPV infection during wound healing have been limited to analysis of mitotically active keratinocytes (146), which aid wound healing by replenishing dead or damaged keratinocytes post-injury. Several studies



www.manaraa.com

postulate that HPV infects migrating keratinocytes (39, 43), but whether this is the case has yet to be examined.

Since genital tissues *in vivo* appear to be particularly susceptible to HPV transmission (79), but *in vitro* infection models require tremendous virion amounts to achieve detectable, robust infection, marked discrepancies exist between clinical observations and *in vitro* models of infection. This study was performed to determine the impact of epithelial wounding and keratinocyte migration on HPV16 infection establishment. By physically disrupting and then infecting keratinocyte cell monolayers and organotypic raft tissue, this study simulated *in vitro* the events that occur in animal models of HPV16 infection. We hypothesize that scratch wounding enhances HPV16 infection of both keratinocyte monolayers as well as raft epithelial tissue. Additionally, we hypothesize that migrating keratinocytes, having undergone an EMT, support HPV16 infection establishment.

<u>Chapter 2:</u> Characterizing HPV16 Infection Of Monolayer Keratinocytes Undergoing An Epithelial-To-Mesenchymal Transition

Abstract

HPV appears to require epithelial disruption to establish infection in genital tissue, likely by microwounding during sexual activity. Wound healing progresses as cells, signaling molecules and enzymes become activated post-



injury. Although dividing keratinocytes are the host cells for HPV, the virus nonetheless encounters other keratinocytes within a wound, including keratinocytes having already engaged in stratification and differentiation, as well keratinocytes activated to migrate for wound closure. HPV is thought to infect migrating keratinocytes, but this has yet to be rigorously tested. In this chapter, keratinocytes induced by various methods into a migratory phenotype were exposed to HPV16 pseudovirions (PsVs) and measured for infection. Keratinocytes are stationary by nature; to migrate, they must undergo marked phenotypic alterations, referred to as an epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition (EMT). To assess whether migrating keratinocytes support infection, EMT was induced in HaCaT cell monolayers by scratch wounding or treatment with growth factors. We confirmed the induction of EMT by confocal microscopy and then exposed the cells to HPV16 PsV. Despite the finding that HPV PsV could bind and apparently enter HaCaT cells undergoing EMT (albeit at reduced levels) compared to untreated HaCaT cells), these cells did not support HPV PsV marker gene expression. HPV16 infection was diminished when HaCaT cells were pre-treated with common wound healing growth factors, including those not involved in EMT. Mesenchymal features alone did not block infection, as murine fibroblasts, a type of mesenchymal cell in connective tissue, were readily infected by HPV16 PsVs. This indicates that EMT-associated cellular changes, and not just the mesenchymal phenotype, compromise infection. Interestingly, HPV16 infection of keratinocytes in an EMT resumed coincident with the return of epithelial characteristics. Taken together, we found that migrating keratinocytes,



www.manaraa.com

which down-regulate epithelial features and instead express mesenchymal ones, do not support HPV16 infection. However, when their epithelial phenotype is restored at the end stage of reepithelialization, migrating keratinocytes become capable of infection by HPV16. This implies that during wound healing, keratinocytes undergoing an EMT are transiently impervious to HPV16 infection, and that HPV16 infection is reliant upon keratinocytes displaying the epithelial phenotype.

Introduction

The majority of cells in adult tissues are differentiated, specialized and immobile, with limited ability to self-repair in the event of injury. Epithelial tissue, however, demonstrates a marked plasticity following injury. Epithelial wound healing relies upon both cell division and migration to achieve wound closure, wherein cells use tightly organized, sequential and overlapping stages of cellular activation for wound repair and tissue regeneration (17). Keratinocytes in cutaneous and mucosal surfaces, both sites of HPV infection, are responsible for reepithelialization following tissue injury (102, 170, 198). During wound healing, cellular activities may extend to migration, division or death to restore the epithelial barrier (98, 139), each of which may impact the initiation of HPV16 infection in keratinocytes.



www.manaraa.com



Figure 5: Keratinocyte migration at the wound margin occurs through EMT. In undamaged tissue (cells A and B), basal epithelial cells are stationary and adhere to one another through tight junctions, gap junctions, adherens junctions and desmosomes, and to laminin-332 in the basement membrane through $\alpha 6\beta 4$ integrin. Upon injury, keratinocytes migrate to cover the denuded epithelial surface, using $\alpha 3\beta 1$ integrin to bind provisional laminin-332 at the leading edge (cell C). Through activation of intracellular signaling cascades and altered gene expression, epithelial traits are diminished while migratory ones are up-regulated, as keratinocytes undergo an epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition (EMT). With the expression of migratory proteins such as slug and vimentin, cellular architecture is remodeled to promote migration.

The inherent regenerative ability of epithelial tissue is conferred by stem cells in the basal layer (18, 61, 109, 125). When intact and undamaged, multipotent adult epithelial stem cells supply the overlying keratinocyte layers with replacement cells, thereby enabling epithelial tissue to perpetually self-renew (17). Upon differentiating, basal keratinocytes migrate upwards and stratify to assemble into epithelial tissue. During wound healing, however, basal



keratinocytes migrate laterally at the wound margin. Keratinocyte migration, also known as keratinocyte activation, occurs by way of an epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition, or EMT (Fig. 5) (111, 126, 130).

When stimulated to migrate, epithelial cells undergo prominent phenotypic changes, including EMTs. EMTs happen in response to specific stimuli and allow multipotent cells to change phenotype in the absence of cell division. During wound healing, mechanical injury or inflammatory growth factors prompt keratinocytes to acquire lateral mobility through an EMT (28, 91, 130). Multiple types of EMTs exist and, while each type of EMT is unique, they share common signaling and transcriptional pathways (9, 45, 209). EMT types differ mostly in a context-dependent manner and are defined as primary (Type I), secondary (Type II) or tertiary (Type III) EMTs, which make possible embryogenesis, wound healing and carcinogenesis, respectively (17, 91, 93, 111, 184).

Primary EMTs are restricted to embryogenesis and development. Totipotent cells in the primitive mesoderm – primary, undifferentiated connective tissue – change phenotype and disperse throughout the emerging embryo using a Type I EMT (93). Type II EMTs happen throughout the human lifetime and always in reaction to provocation, generally injury or prolonged inflammation (130). During wound healing, cutaneous and mucosal epithelia are repaired, in part, by Type II EMTs, wherein tissue damage and inflammatory signals prompt a temporary change in phenotype (7, 86). Finally, Type III EMTs are associated with carcinogenesis and cause pathological cell growth and spreading (100,



www.manaraa.com

118). They generate populations of invasive, dysregulated cells, that lead to malignancy (71, 100, 183).

Rationale And Study Hypothesis

Friction generated by intimate contact during sexual congress compromises the epithelial barrier, exposing underlying cells and HPV attachment factors (15, 198). HPV16 infection in vivo is augmented by epithelial disruption (151, 152) and, in the event of genital wounding, infection commences when HPV16 attaches to basal cells and ECM components (88, 97). HPV16 infects basal keratinocytes (161), the same cells that perform reepithelialization during wound repair either by migrating at the wound edge or hyperproliferating behind it (102, 156, 170). Productive HPV replication occurs when infected keratinocytes differentiate and produce progeny virions in cells of the uppermost epithelial layers. In animal models, tissue damage is necessary for the establishment of HPV infection in basal keratinocytes. Rhesus monkeys subjected to Pap smears – which disrupt the female genital tract epithelium to collect cytology specimens – were readily infected by HPV16, while monkeys not subjected to cytology specimen collection were uninfected (152). Similar studies in mouse models of HPV infection confirm the link between genital wounding and HPV infection (88, 97, 151).

Testing whether scratch wounding augments HPV16 infection of keratinocyte monolayers is the focus of investigation in this chapter, as is evaluating the potential for HPV16 infection of migrating keratinocytes *in vitro*.



www.manaraa.com

Prior studies provide ample evidence that HPV contacts migrating keratinocytes (39, 43, 161). Building on previous studies that examined the importance of wounding for HPV infection, we hypothesize that 1) scratch wounding enhances HPV16 infection of HaCaT cells, and 2) migratory keratinocytes displaying EMT phenotypes in damaged epithelial monolayers support HPV16 infection. To test these hypotheses, keratinocytes in cell culture were infected with HPV16 PsVs under several wound healing conditions. These included both scratch wounding and growth factor stimulation to simulate the EMT phenotypic changes that occur during wound healing. A detailed understanding of the initiating events of HPV16 infection in the wound environment is essential for developing novel treatments and preventative measures, in addition to aiding in the design of more effective models of HPV infection.

Materials and Methods

Cell culture, media and growth conditions

HaCaT cells (a gift of Nobert Fusenig, DKFZ) are a non-tumorigenic, spontaneously immortalized human keratinocyte cell line derived from skin near the distant periphery of a melanoma on the back of a 62-year old male (19). They were maintained in DMEM/Ham's F-12 medium (Irvine Scientific), supplemented with 10% FBS (Invitrogen), amino acids (Invitrogen) and 1X glutamine-penicillin-streptomycin (GPS) (Invitrogen). HaCaT cells were used to study both HPV infection and EMT. 293T cells are a cell line derived from human embryonic kidney (HEK) tissue, which express SV40 large T antigen as a transcriptional regulator for various plasmids upon transfection (171). 293T cells were maintained in 10% fetal bovine serum (FBS) and 1X GPS, and were used for pseudovirion production, described below. NIH 3T3 "J2" murine fibroblasts were maintained in DMEM/Ham's F-12 medium (Irvine Scientific), supplemented with 10% newborn calf serum (NCS) and gentamycin. J2 cells were used for HPV16 infection.

Virion production and purification

HPV16 virions were generated in 293T cells as previously described (145, 171). Briefly, after growing 293T cells to ~70% confluence in 10 cm dishes, cells were



 $Ca_3(PO_4)_2$ cotransfected with 15 µg each pXULL (an HPV16 L1 and L2 expression plasmid) and a reporter plasmid, either pCINeo-GFP (SOURCE) for GFP expression or pGL3-control (Promega) for luciferase expression. Cells were harvested 48 h post transfection by trypsinization, then were pelleted and resuspended in PBS+9.5 mM MgCl₂ at 100 ml/10 cm plate. Cells were then lysed, using Brij58 at a concentration of 0.35%. Unpackaged DNA was digested by adding exonuclease V (Epicentre plasmid-safe) to 20 U/ml and Benzonase (Sigma) to 0.3%. Lysates were then incubated overnight at 37°C for maturation (24), after which 0.17 volumes of 5 M NaCl was added and lysates were freeze/thawed at -80/37°C to further disrupt cellular structures. Lysates were cleared by centrifugation at 3000Xg and supernatants were loaded onto discontinuous CsCl gradients, made using 4 mL light (1.25 g/ml) CsCl underlaid with 4 mL heavy (1.4 g/ml) CsCl. Virions were purified by 18 h ultracentrifugation at 20,000 rpm and 4°C in a Sorvall TH-641 rotor/buckets. Viral bands were visible slightly above the gradient interface and were collected by side puncture with a 1.5" 18 gauge needle and 5 ml syringe. Virions were washed and concentrated in HSB (25 mM HEPES pH 7.5, 0.5 M NaCl, 1 mM MgCl₂) using Amicon Ultra-4 100,000 MWCO centrifugation filter units (Millipore) and stored at -80°C. Purity and L1 protein content were determined by SDS-PAGE and Coomassie Brilliant Blue staining against bovine serum albumin (BSA) standards.

Reagents:

Growth factors: HaCaT cells were exposed to various growth factors in serumfree HaCaT media, devoid of 10% fetal calf serum (FCS). In such experiments, all growth factors were prepared in a concentration of 5 ng/mL, and exposed to cells for the indicated lengths of time, typically 24, 48 or 72 h. The growth factor panel included TGF β 1 (Gibco, #PHG9214), EGF (SOURCE), PDGF (SOURCE), KGF (SOURCE) and bFGF (SOURCE), and were applied to cells in isolation or various combinations.

Antibodies: To detect various proteins, primary antibodies were used, followed by incubation with secondary antibodies with associated fluorophores during immunofluorescent (IF) microscopy and flow cytometry, or horse radish peroxidase (HRP) during Western blotting. Primary antibodies used for IF microscopy included L1 (mouse, Santa Cruz #sc-47699), L1 (Abcam, #30809?), L1 (mouse mAb, DakoCytomation #M3528), slug (rabbit mAb, Cell Signaling #9585), vimentin (mouse mAb, DakoCytomation #M7020), EGFR (rabbit, Cell Signaling #4267S), α-SMA (rabbit pAb, Abcam #ab5694), E-cadherin (mouse mAb, DakoCytomation #M3612, clone NCH-38), β-catenin (mouse mAb, Santa Cruz #sc-7693), ZO-1 (rabbit, Cell Signaling #5406). Additional reagents included phalloidin-AF594 to detect actin and DAPI to detect nuclei. Western blotting was performed with primary antibodies to EGFR (rabbit, Cell Signaling #4267S), annexin-A2 (rabbit, Santa Cruz #sc-9061), L1 and heparan sulfate (mouse IgM, Seikagaku/amsbio #370255-1). GADPH (mouse, Millipore #MAB374) was quantified in Western blots as a loading control. HRP-conjugated



secondary antibodies included anti-rabbit HRP-IgG (GE Healthcare #NA9340V), anti-mouse HRP-IgG (GE Healthcare #NXA931) and goat anti-mouse IgM-HRP (Santa Cruz #sc-2064).

EMT induction

Scratch assays were performed as described (113, 126). Briefly, HaCaT cells were grown to near confluency in 6-well plates. Scratches were performed using a yellow P200 pipette tip, first by first making 3 vertical scratches, then 3 additional perpendicular scratches, for a total of 6 wounds per sample. For immunofluorescence and microscopy, HaCaT cells were seeded atop glass coverslips, allowed to adhere overnight, then wounded with a cell scraper to remove a large swath of cells. After scratch wounding, cells were washed with 1X PBS to remove cell debris, then stained for EMT markers or infected with HPV16 pseudovirions (PsVs), as indicated.

To treat cells with growth factors (GFs), cells were sparsely seeded in 6-well plates and allowed to adhere overnight. The next morning, cells were serumstarved for 3 h to remove endogenous GFs, washed with PBS, then placed in serum-free media (SFM), which is normal media devoid of fetal calf serum (FCS). To prepare media for GF treatment, 5 ng/mL of corresponding GFs were prepared in SFM. Cells were placed in GF media for different lengths of time, typically 24, 48 or 72 h, prior to HPV16 infection or other analyses, as indicated. To induce an epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition (EMT), HaCaT cells were routinely exposed to 5 ng/mL TGF β 1 and 5 ng/mL EGF for 24, 48 or 72 h.

Infections

Infections were performed in 6-well plates using HaCaT cells seeded to various confluencies. After preparing cells for infection by scratch wounding or GF treatment, HPV16 pseudovirions (PsVs) were added to cells, given as viral genome equivalents (vges) per cell or capsids per cell. HPV16-eGFP PsVs encapsidate the plasmid pCINeo-GFP, which encodes the gene for enhanced green fluorescent protein (eGFP). Infection using HPV16-eGFP PsVs was determined by eGFP expression, using confocal immunofluorescence microscopy for visualization or flow cytometry for quantification. HPV16-luc PsVs, harboring the pGL3-control plasmid, encode luciferase and enable infection to be measured by luciferase assay. After binding PsVs to cells for 1 h at 4°C, infections proceeded at 37°C until eGFP detection or luciferase quantification.

Immunofluorescence microscopy

For detecting eGFP expression during infection with HPV16-eGFP, as well as various markers of an EMT, HaCaT cells were seeded on glass coverslips and cultured overnight. After preparing cells by scratch wounding or GF treatment, cells were mock or HPV16 exposed. Infection proceeded for the indicated periods of time, followed by PBS washing to remove unbound virions. Cells were fixed with 3.7% paraformaldehyde (PFA) for 10 min. Cell surface proteins were



immunolabeled under non-permeabilizing conditions; to stain intracellular markers, cells were permeabilized with 0.1% TX-100. Nuclei were stained with DAPI. Images were taken on a Zeiss LSM510 Meta confocal microscope at the University of New Mexico (UNM) Cancer Center Fluorescence Microscopy Facility.

PAGE and immunoblotting

For denaturing/reducing (D/R) polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (PAGE), cell lysates were measured for protein content using the Bradford assay, then mixed with reducing/denaturing SDS-PAGE loading buffer (62.5 mM Tris pH 6.8, 10% glycerol, 2% SDS, 0.05% 2-mercaptoethanol, 0.05% bromophenol blue) and heated to 95°C for 10 min prior to electrophoresis. For each sample, 15 ug was loaded on pre-cast 10% SDS-PAGE gels. Bradford assays were performed to determine protein concentration. Samples were combined with D/R buffer and boiled for 10 min, then 15 ug/sample resolved by SDS-PAGE. Following transfer of samples from the SDS-PAGE gel to a nitrocellulose membrane, immunoblotting was performed using the indicated antibodies.

Binding assays

To assess HPV16 binding to cell surfaces, HaCaT cells were seeded at 1e5 cells/well in 6-well plates. Control cells were maintained in normal HaCaT media, while experimental cells were serum-starved just prior to treatment with 5 ng/mL TGF β 1 and 5 ng/mL EGF to induce an EMT. After 24, 48 and 72 h, cells were exposed to HPV16 PsVs/cell for 1 h at 4°C with gentle rocking. After, cells were washed immediately with 1X PBS 4-5 times to remove unbound PsV, then lysed with radioimmunoprecipitation assay (RIPA) buffer (150 mM NaCl, 50 mM Tris HCl, 1% NP-40, 0.5% sodium deoxycholate, 1 mM EDTA) supplemented with 1X Halt protease and phosphatase inhibitor cocktail (Thermo Scientific). Protein content was determined by Bradford assay and 15 ug/sample was combined with denaturing/reducing buffer. Samples were analyzed by SDS-PAGE and immunoblotting for HPV16 L1.

Entry assays

Trypsin-entry assay: HaCaT cells were seeded at 6e5 cells/well in 6-well plates then induced into an EMT for 24 h with TGF β 1 and EGF. HPV16 PsVs were bound to cells at 20,000 capsids/cell for 1 h at 4°C, then washed thoroughly with PBS (3 washes) to remove unbound virions. Samples were collected by trypsinization at 0, 4 h to capture infection under binding conditions (0 h) or entry conditions (4 h). Alternatively, samples were collected by cell scraper as a control for trypsin efficiency in removing surface-resident virions. In samples collected by trypsinization, trypsin was neutralized by adding an equal volume of cell media, after which cells were pelleted and supernatant removed. A second trypsinization was performed to remove residual surface-bound HPV, followed again by cell media addition, pelleting and aspiration, then two PBS washes. At this point, any HPV present in the samples should have already been internalized. Cells were then lysed using RIPA buffer supplemented with 1X Halt



protease and phosphatase inhibitor cocktail for 10 min. Samples were sheared using an 18-gauge needle 4-5 times to further break apart genomic material, then were centrifuged for 10 min at 4°C at 15,000 rpm to pellet large cellular debris. Supernatants were collected and subjected to a Bradford assay to determine protein concentration. Samples were combined with D/R buffer and boiled for 10 min, then 15 ug/sample resolved by SDS-PAGE. Following transfer of samples from the SDS-PAGE gel to a nitrocellulose membrane, L1 was blotted.

Microscopy: HaCaT cells were seeded to 2.5e4 cells/well atop glass coverslips in 6-well plates, then induced into an EMT for 24, 48 and 72 h with TGFβ1 and EGF. HPV16 PsVs were bound to cells at 10,000 vge/cell for 0 h or 6 h to observe binding and entry, respectively. Cells were then permeabilized, fixed and stained for L1 and indicated EMT markers, slug or vimentin. HPV16 was detected with a mouse mAb against L1 (Millipore #CBL402; CamVir-1) and visualized with anti-mouse AF-488 secondary antibody. Slug was detected with a rabbit mAb, followed by incubation with FITC-conjugated anti-rabbit secondary antibody. Likewise, HPV16 was detected using rabbit anti-sera to L1, then incubated with goat anti-rabbit AF-594 secondary antibody. Vimentin was detected using a mouse mAb (DakoCytomation #M7020) and visualized by incubation with donkey anti-mouse DyLight-488 secondary antibody. Nuclei are stained with DAPI.

Results

1. Scratch wounding of HaCaT cells does not enhance HPV infection

To test the hypothesis that HPV16 infection is enhanced by injury, scratch wounded HaCaT cells were exposed to HPV16 PsVs encapsidating an eGFP reporter genome (HPV16-eGFP). Previously, the scratch wounding and infection model has been used with herpes simplex virus type 1 (HSV1) infection of keratinocytes, wherein infection occurred amongst wound margin cells while undamaged areas of cells were uninfected (159). Here, we adapted the scratch wounding model in order to assess the impact of injury on HPV infection *in vitro*. Infection in this model is defined as HPV16 PsVs achieving cellular entry and expression of the encapsidated reporter genome. HPV16-eGFP was added to cells immediately post-wounding or after 2 h, to give a brief recovery period in



which cells could start migrating. As a control, undamaged HaCaT cells were also infected by HPV16-eGFP. After 48 h, the time needed to achieve robust, detectable eGFP expression, cells were trypsinized and assessed for eGFP expression by flow cytometry. Concurrently, scratch wounded HaCaT cells were infected with HPV16-eGFP and analyzed by confocal microscopy.

Somewhat surprisingly, scratch wounding did not markedly enhance HPV16-eGFP infection (Fig. 6A). Compared to control cells that were left intact and undamaged, the percentage of wounded cell infection only increased by 3.5%. Cells given a brief 2 h recovery period were infected at a similar rate. By microscopy, wounded HaCaT cells did not support infection, as only a small number of HPV-infected cells were detected (Fig. 6B). Since this experiment does not distinguish migrating from dividing cells, keratinocyte behavior postwounding was next analyzed.





Figure 6: HPV16 infection is not markedly enhanced by scratch wounding HaCaT cells. (A) HaCaT cell monolayers were grown to confluence, left intact or scratch wounded, then exposed to 1,000 vge/cell HPV16-eGFP PsVs immediately or after 2 h. Cells were maintained in growth medium for 48 h, after which cells were harvested by trypsinization and analyzed by flow cytometry. Infection was determined by measuring eGFP expression per cell, divided by the total number of cells counted. Data is representative of 3 independent experiments, each performed in triplicate. Error bars indicate standard error of the mean. (B) HaCaT cells were scratch wounded and infected using 1000 vge/cell HPV16-eGFP PsVs for 48 h. Positive infection is given by eGFP detection, which can be seen at 2 h but is otherwise unapparent. Nuclei are stained with DAPI.

In order to better understand the cellular and molecular changes brought about by scratch wounding, HaCaT cells were grown to confluence on glass coverslips, scratched with a pipette tip, then fixed and visualized at different times post-injury. Cell migration was evident after 12 h and wound closure was completed by 24 h (Fig. 7A). Because EMT phenotypic changes in cells are a



consequence of wounding, confocal microscopy and indirect

immunofluorescence were used to assess the expression of molecular markers of EMT (126, 209). Since scratch wounds made by a pipette tip closed after 24 h, cells were injured with a cell scraper to remove a large region of cells and create a distinct wound margin that would not close during the experiment. As expected, cells along the wound margin displayed features of keratinocyte migration, including increased internuclear distance, diminished epithelial protein expression and activation of migratory genes (Fig. 7B). The junctional proteins E-cadherin and β -catenin, components of adherens junctions, were present amongst intact cells but diminished in wound edge keratinocytes (Fig. 7B). Additionally, ZO-1, a tight junction protein, was disrupted in leading edge cells, although staining was variable and somewhat difficult to discern (Fig. 7B). To visualize cytoskeletal changes, vimentin was stained. Vimentin was not expressed by undamaged cells, but after injury, it appeared in punctate form (Fig. 7B). Slug, a transcription factor and master regulator of several events during an EMT, was expressed by keratinocytes at the wound edge (Fig. 7B). These data show that EMT occurs during keratinocyte migration in this scratch wounding model.

Although scratch wounding elicits the appropriate EMT phenotype in cells, this model was not useful for investigating HPV infection dynamics *in vitro*. Detectable eGFP expression does not occur until after migrating cells close the wound margin (Fig. 7A), making it difficult to identify infected cells. Because scratch wounded HaCaT cells did not support HPV16-eGFP infection (Fig. 6)



www.manaraa.com

when undergoing EMT (Fig. 7B), alternative means of assaying HPV16 infection dynamics in the wounded environment were explored.



Figure 7: Scratch wounded HaCaT cells migrate and express EMT phenotypic markers. (A) HaCaT cells were grown to confluence then scratch-wounded with a pipette tip. After giving cells 24 h to recover, the wound margin was visualized by light microscopy. (B) Scratch wounded cells were analyzed 24 h post-injury by fixation and immunofluorescent staining, followed by confocal microscopy to visualize EMT progression. E-cadherin staining was performed with mouse anti-E-cadherin monoclonal antibody and AF594-conjugated goat anti-mouse IgG; β -catenin staining was performed with mouse anti- β -catenin monoclonal antibody and AF594-conjugated goat anti-mouse IgG. Slug was visualized with rabbit anti-slug monoclonal antibody and FITC-conjugated goat anti-rabbit IgG. Vimentin staining used mouse anti-vimentin monoclonal antibody and AF-594-conjugated chicken anti-mouse IgG, while ZO-1 staining was performed with rabbit anti-ZO-1 polyclonal antibody and FITC-conjugated goat anti-rabbit IgG. Nuclei are stained blue with DAPI; scale bar = 50 μ M; yellow arrows indicate wound edge.



2. TGFβ1- and EGF-induced EMT in HaCaT cells prevents HPV16 infection

The induction of phenotypic changes in keratinocytes by the addition of GFs is a common model system for exploring the wound environment (98, 128, 139). The addition of TGF β 1 and EGF to serum-free HaCaT cell culture medium is often used to stimulate cell migration and EMT (37, 148, 201). Since initial attempts to model HPV16 infection in the wound environment using scratch wounding were unsuccessful, HaCaT cells treated with TGF β 1 and EGF were tested for their potential to be used as a surrogate for wounding-induced EMT.

After treatment with 5 ng/mL TGF β 1 and 5 ng/mL EGF for 24, 48 or 72 h, HaCaT cells displayed morphological changes characteristic of EMT (Fig. 8). Whereas cells maintained in control media (containing 10% FCS) displayed cobblestone morphology, TGF β 1- and EGF-treated cells were spindle shaped and exhibited increased internuclear distance (Fig. 8, top row). Furthermore, slug and vimentin were expressed in TGF β 1- and EGF-treated cells but not in control cells. Following GF treatment, slug was robustly detected after 24 h and sustained through 48 and 72 h (Fig. 8, middle row). Vimentin appeared in punctate form after 24 h of GF treatment, but by 48 h and especially by 72 h it had assembled into filaments (Fig. 8, bottom row). Even though not all cells treated with TGF β 1 and EGF expressed slug and vimentin, these GFs provided a more effective means of generating the activated EMT phenotype than did scratch wounding. Compared to scratch wounded HaCaT cells, which expressed slug along the leading edge (Fig. 7B), TGF β 1- and EGF-treated HaCaT cells exhibited substantial slug activation, which intensified over time (Fig. 8).



www.manaraa.com



Figure 8: TGF β 1 and EGF induce an EMT in HaCaT cells. HaCaT cells were treated with 5 ng/mL TGF β 1 and 5 ng/mL EGF in combination for 24, 48 and 72 h, then fixed, mounted and imaged. Top row: Light microscopy images of HaCaT cell morphology. Middle row: Permeabilized cells were stained for slug with rabbit anti-slug monoclonal antibody and FITC-conjugated goat anti-rabbit IgG. Bottom row: Permeabilized cells were stained for vimentin using a mouse anti-vimentin monoclonal antibody and AF594-conjugated chicken anti-mouse IgG. Nuclear DNA was stained with DAPI. Images were taken with a confocal microscope. Scale bar = 50 μ M.

Other proteins involved in EMT were evaluated after treatment with

TGF β 1 and EGF, including EGFR, β -catenin and actin (Fig. 9). After 48 h of

TGFβ1 and EGF exposure, EGFR was detected on the cell surface of non-

permeabilized cells, especially on plasma membrane projections that resembled

filopodia (Fig. 9A). As measured by immunoblot, EGFR expression diminished

over time following TGFβ1 and EGF treatment (Fig. 9A). In TGFβ1- and EGF-



treated cells, the staining pattern of β -catenin was more diffuse than in control cells (Fig. 9B). β -catenin was not observed to translocate to the nucleus following TGF β 1 and EGF treatment, as has been observed in other studies of EMT (143). Actin, which drives cellular locomotion *via* actin-myosin contraction, was also expressed by cells in an EMT (Fig. 9B).



Figure 9: (A) HaCaT cells undergoing an EMT after TGFβ1 and EGF treatment express epithelial markers. (Top) HaCaT cells induced into an EMT with 5 ng/mL TGFβ1 and 5 ng/mL EGF for 48h were stained under non-permeablizing conditions to detect cell surface EGFR. EGFR staining used a mouse anti-EGFR monoclonal antibody and DyLight549-conjugated antimouse IgG secondary antibody. (Bottom) Cell lysates from EMT and control cells were collected at 24, 48 and 72 h and analyzed for total EGFR expression by immunoblotting, using a rabbit anti-EGFR monoclonal antibody and HRP-conjugated anti-rabbit IgG secondary antibody. (B) βcatenin expression was visualized amongst wounded cells maintained in 10% FCS media (left) *versus* cells treated with 5 ng/mL TGFβ1 and 5 ng/mL EGF for 48h (right). β-catenin staining was performed using a mouse anti-β-catenin monoclonal antibody and an AF594-conjugated goat anti-mouse secondary antibody. Actin, which links to β-catenin by α-catenin, was visualized using phalloidin-AF594 (bottom). Nuclei were visualized with DAPI.

We next assessed the infectability of keratinocytes in GF-induced EMT to

HPV16. In these experiments we exposed TGF β 1- and EGF-treated HaCaT

cells with HPV16 PsVs harboring a luciferase-expressing plasmid (HPV16-luc



PsVs) and measured infection by luciferase assay, which provides a quantifiable measure of infection for the population of cells. After treatment with TGF β 1 and EGF for 24, 48 or 72 h, cells were infected with HPV16-luc PsVs and, 24 h post-infection, cell lysates were collected and assayed. Compared to control cells kept in complete, serum-containing media, cells pre-treated with TGF β 1 and EGF did not support HPV16-luc infection (Fig. 10A). When cells were treated with TGF β 1 and EGF findividually there was modest infection (Fig. 10A). TGF β 1 by itself is sufficient to generate an EMT (37, 183), but EGF also causes keratinocyte migration (10, 121). This finding demonstrates that treatment with either TGF β 1 or EGF dramatically diminishes HPV16 infection, and they are even more potent at preventing infection in combination.

To assess HPV16 infection during an EMT on a per-cell basis, cells were treated with TGF β 1 and EGF for 24 h, infected with HPV16-eGFP and analyzed by flow cytometry. Whereas control cells were infected in a dose-dependent manner, TGF β 1- and EGF-treated cells were not infected over background levels (Fig. 10B). This finding is consistent with luciferase assay data (Fig. 10A) and indicates that TGF β 1/EGF-treated HaCaT cells undergoing EMT fail to support HPV16 infection.



www.manaraa.com



Figure 10: HaCaT cells treated with TGF β 1 and EGF do not support HPV16 infection. (A) HaCaT cells were serum-starved for 3 h to deplete endogenous growth factors, then treated with TGF β 1 (5 ng/mL) and EGF (5 ng/mL), alone or in combination, for 24, 48 or 72 h. At each time point, cells were infected with HPV16-luc at 100 vge/cell and analyzed 24h later by luciferase assay. Graph is representative of 2 experiments, performed in triplicate. Percent infection is displayed relative to control cells (kept in 10% FCS media), where infection is set at 100%. (B) After 24 h treatment with TGF β 1 (5ng/mL) and EGF (5ng/mL) in combination, HaCaT cells were infected with HPV16-eGFP at 2500 or 5000 vge/cell and analyzed after 48 h by flow cytometry. Graph is representative of 2 (5000 vge/cell) or 4 experiments (2500 vge/cell), performed in triplicate. Percent infection represents the number of eGFP-expressing cells divided by the total cell number. Error bars represent standard error of the mean.

3. HaCaT cells exposed to additional growth factors display reduced levels of

HPV infection

In the course of wound healing, keratinocytes are exposed to a number of growth factors besides TGF β 1 and EGF (Table 2). Specifically, the expression of PDGF, bFGF and KGF and their receptors increases post-wounding (11, 98, 128, 196). TGF β 1, EGF, bFGF and KGF are implicated in keratinocyte motility (89) whereas PDGF mediates fibroblast motility (5, 110). To investigate the effects of these growth factors on the ability of keratinocytes to support HPV16 infection, HaCaT cells were pre-treated with various combinations of PDGF, bFGF and KGF (with or without TGF β 1 and EGF) for 24 h and then exposed to HPV16-luc for an additional 24 h. Exposure of cells to individual growth factors



reduced infection, albeit to varying degrees. Compared to control, TGFβ1 completely inhibited infection, EGF reduced infection 90%, and PDGF, bFGF and KGF reduced infection by 71%, 67% and 71%, respectively (Fig. 11A). Consistent with previous results (Fig. 10), TGFβ1 and EGF in combination nullified infection (Fig. 11A). Furthermore, TGFβ1 and EGF combined with other growth factors still nullified HPV16 infection (Fig. 11A). This suggests that whatever cellular changes KGF, bFGF and PDGF may have caused, HPV16 infection of HaCaT cells remained compromised after TGFβ1 and EGF brought about an EMT.



SFM supplement

Figure 11: Keratinocytes exposed to selective wound response growth factors exhibit disparate responses to HPV16-luc infection, while murine fibroblasts support HPV16-luc infection. (A) HaCaT cells were serum-starved for 3h, then treated with TGF β 1 (5 ng/mL), EGF (5 ng/mL), PDGF (5 ng/mL), bFGF (5 ng/mL) or KGF (5 ng/mL) as indicated for 24 h. Cells were infected with HPV16 PsVs harboring a reporter genome expressing luciferase at 200 vge/cell and analyzed 24h later by luciferase assay. Graph is representative of 2 experiments, performed in triplicate. Percent infection is displayed relative to the 10% FCS infection group, where infection is set to 100%. Cells were maintained in SFM supplements as noted for the duration of the infection. Graph is the combination of 2 independent experiments, performed in triplicate. Error bars equal standard error of the mean. (B) Murine fibroblasts, NIH 3T3 "J2" cells, support



HPV16-luc infection in a dose-dependent manner. Graph is representative of a single experiment, with vge/cell amounts performed once each.

Although keratinocytes undergoing an EMT are oftentimes referred to as mesenchymal cells, they differ from prototypical mesenchymal cells like dermal fibroblasts because their mesenchymal features are temporary and reversible. To study HPV16 infection of mesenchymal cells of a different origin, NIH 3T3 murine fibroblasts, strain J2, were exposed to HPV16-luc and measured for infection by luciferase assay. Compared to the lack of HPV16-luc infection in keratinocytes in an EMT, (i.e. with a transitory mesenchymal phenotype) (Figs. 10, 11A), mesenchymal J2 cells readily supported HPV16-luc infection in a dosedependent manner (Fig. 11B). This finding demonstrates that while fibroblasts and keratinocytes in an EMT share many mesenchymal characteristics, they are starkly different with regard to HPV16 infection, possibly because fibroblasts readily divide in culture but keratinocytes in an EMT do not.

Wound ligand	TGFβ1	EGF	KGF (FGF7)	bFGF (FGF2)	PDGF
Cellular source	Platelets, macrophages, fibroblasts, keratinocytes, T lymphocytes	Eosinophils, platelets, fibroblasts, macrophages, keratinocytes	Fibroblasts, dendritic epidermal T cells	Macrophages, fibroblasts and endothelial cells	Platelets, macrophages, endothelial cells, keratinocytes
Receptor display on keratinocytes	ΤβR	EGFR: detected in hyperproliferative cells	KGFR (FGFR2IIIb) is confined to cells committed to differentiation, therefore found mostly on suprabasal cells, but has low expression on basal cells (46)	FGFR (46) present mostly on suprabasal cells, but found in small amounts on basal cells (157)	PDGFR: absent from keratinocytes, but present on cells of mesenchymal origin: fibroblasts, smooth muscle cells (76, 150, 154)
Expression at wound site	Latent TGFβ1 is sequestered in the wound matrix, allowing sustained release by	Present on leading epithelial margins following an EMT (122)	Upregulated 100X 24 h post- wounding	Increased post- wounding	Ligand expressed in epidermis, but receptor present within



	proteolytic enzymes (MMPs)				dermis and granulation tissue (110)
Role in wound healing (for non- keratinocytes)	Reepithelialization; the most important ligand for starting migration of skin epithelial cells during wound healing; affects matrix metabolism; causes neutrophil and macrophage infiltration	Fibroblast proliferation	Fibroblast proliferation	Causes angiogenesis, matrix deposition, fibroblast chemotaxis and proliferation	Chemotactic for incoming migratory cells: neutrophils, monocytes and fibroblasts; induces fibroblast proliferation and expression of proteoglycans by fibroblasts
Keratinocyte behavior (migration, proliferation, differentiation, stratification)	Inhibit proliferation, enhance migration, alters ECM synthesis, apoptosis and differentiation	Keratinocyte proliferation, migration and granulation tissue formation; regulates keratinocyte survival, migration and proliferation	Induce proliferation during wound healing but differentiation in intact tissue	Indirect: causes fibroblast proliferation, which in turn interact with keratinocytes	Indirect: recruits other cells, which will in turn secrete keratinocyte- responsive growth factors
Impact HPV16 PsV infection	Nullify (~99%)	Reduce (~90%)	Reduce (~71%)	Reduce (~67%)	Reduce (~71%)

Table 2: Sources and activities of common growth factors during wound healing. Growth factors known to be motogenic for keratinocytes include: EGF, TGF- α , KGF, bFGF, TGF β 1 and IL-1.

4. HPV16 binding to HaCaT cells is reduced during EMT

HPV16 was not infecting keratinocytes undergoing an EMT, but the step at which infection became blocked was unclear. Because the assay for infection requires gene expression to take place, HPV binding, entry, and trafficking must all happen in order for "infection" to be determined. To explore the impact of EMT on binding, entry and trafficking of HPV16, experiments were next carried out to investigate these steps. HPV16 infection initiates when virions bind heparan sulfonated proteoglycans (HSPGs) displayed on the ECM and basal cell surface (1, 21, 66, 88, 166, 167). To determine the nature of HPV16 attachment to keratinocytes undergoing EMT processes, HaCaT cells treated with TGF β 1 and EGF for 24 h were exposed to HPV16-luc. Cells were exposed to virions under binding conditions, extensively washed to remove unbound virions, and



then lysates were collected. After resolving protein in an SDS-PAGE gel and transferring to a nitrocellulose membrane, cell-bound virions were detected by immunoblotting for the HPV major capsid protein, L1. Despite the fact that keratinocytes undergoing an EMT do not support HPV16 infection (Fig. 10, 11A), HPV16 bound to these cells, albeit at lower levels than cells kept in control media (Fig. 12A). In order to investigate the cause of this decreased binding, control HaCaT cells and HaCaT cells in an EMT were evaluated for heparan sulfate (HS) expression. HS expression was markedly altered during an EMT (Fig. 12B), although the blot is somewhat difficult to interpret. It appears that both control and TGFβ1/EGF-treated HaCaT cells express high molecular weight HS isoforms. However, they differ in that control HaCaT cells expressed a range of differently sized HS, similar to commercial HS, but TGF β 1/EGF-treated HaCaT cells did not. These data suggest that the decreased infection of HaCaT cells undergoing an EMT is at least partially due to altered HS expression and decreased HPV16 virion binding.





Figure 12: Keratinocytes displaying TGF β 1/EGF-induced EMT bind less HPV16 than control while exhibiting altered heparan sulfate expression. (A) Western blot analysis of L1 levels following binding of HPV16 PsVs to cells as indicated for 1h at 4°C. Cells were induced into an EMT for 24h as in Fig. 7. After binding, unbound HPV was removed by thorough PBS washing and then lysates collected immediately in RIPA buffer. Protein was resolved by loading 15ug under denaturing/reducing conditions on an SDS-PAGE gel, then transferred to a PVDF membrane. L1 was detected with a mAb against L1 (Millipore #CBL402; CamVir-1), followed by incubation with an HRP-conjugated anti-rabbit secondary antibody. Blots were re-probed with GAPDH to confirm equal loading. Control cells were kept in 10% FCS-containing media throughout the experiment. A non-specific band present at 42 kDa when blotting mammalian lysates is listed by manufacturer. (B) Heparan sulfate (HS) was immunobloted in HaCaT cell lysates from cells maintained in FCS or treated with TGF β 1 and EGF. One microgram of commercial HS was loaded as a positive control for the HS antibody. Blots were re-probed with GAPDH to confirm equal loading.

5. Evidence for HPV16 entry into HaCaT cells during EMT

Since HaCaT cells in an EMT retain the ability to bind virions (albeit at a

decreased level) but do not support HPV16 infection, viral entry was next

examined using two different assays: the "trypsin-entry assay" and confocal

microscopy. The trypsin-entry assay detects internalized L1 by immunoblot.

Briefly, cells induced into an EMT were exposed to HPV16 under binding



conditions and harvested immediately, or after 4 h to permit viral entry. During collection, cells were harvested either by trypsin or cell scraper and then lysed. Trypsin cleaves surface factors implicated in HPV16 attachment and entry, like EGFR (141). Subsequent SDS-PAGE and immunoblotting for L1 detects only those virions that have entered cells prior to harvest.



Fig. 13: HaCaT cells exposed to TGF β 1/EGF support HPV16 PsV entry, in conjunction with diminished annexin II. (A) HaCaT cells were induced into an EMT for 48 h or kept in 10% FCS media, then HPV16 was bound at 20,000 capsids per cell for 1 h at 4°C. Following viral binding (0 h) or entry for 4 h, unbound virions were removed by thorough washing with 1x PBS, then cells were collected by trypsinization (T) or by cell scraping (S). Cells were then lysed in RIPA buffer to collect cell lysates, then sheared with an 18-gauge needle. Protein was resolved by loading 15 µg under denaturing/reducing conditions on an SDS-PAGE gel, followed by transfer to a PVDF membrane. L1 was detected with a mAb against L1 (sc-47699; CamVir-1), then incubated with an HRP-conjugated anti-rabbit secondary antibody. Manufacturer lists a non-specific band at 42kDa when blotting mammalian cell lysates. M = Mock. Image is representative of two independent experiments, performed in duplicate. (B) Lysates from HaCaT cells in an EMT were immunoblotted for annexin II, as were control cells for comparison.

Per the L1 immunoblot, HPV appears to enter HaCaT cells during an EMT

in the "trypsin-entry assay" (Fig. 13A). Importantly, trypsin was effective at



removing surface-bound HPV under binding conditions in both groups, while HPV remained bound to cells collected by scraping. After 4 h, a time sufficient for HPV to cross the plasma membrane and enter the cytoplasm, HPV was detected in both control and cells induced into an EMT. Additionally, a low molecular weight L1 cleavage product was observed in both groups after 4 h, which could be a result of L1 degradation after entry into the endo-lysosomal pathway. Although it is not possible to know if this is the case in this experiment, the fact that L1 appeared to be similarly cleaved in both control and cells in EMT indicates that HPV underwent the same processing after 4 h. It is not encouraging, however, that there was a faint L1 band in the mock-exposed cells of the control group, as this could invalidate the L1 blotting under binding and entry conditions. However, this band was absent in repeats of this experiment.

Next, HaCaT cells in an EMT were analyzed for expression of annexin, which is implicated in HPV entry. Annexins are a multifunctional family of Ca²⁺regulated membrane phospholipid binding proteins (80). When two Annexin A2 monomers (AnxA2) are linked by an S100A10 dimer they form an annexin heterotetromer. Of the many functions conducted by the annexin heterotetromer is endocytosis, which regulates HPV16 entry and trafficking during early infection (51). Additionally, phosphorylation of annexin A2 at Tyr-23 is implicated in loss of cell adhesion and acquisition of the mesenchymal phenotype (149). To determine whether changes in annexin expression contribute to HPV16 entry during an EMT, annexin A2 was immunoblotted. Interestingly, compared to control cells, HaCaT cells treated with TGFβ1 and EGF experienced increased



annexin A2 expression (Fig. 13B). Because this blot detected total AnxA2 expression from cell lysates and not just membrane-resident AnxA2, it is difficult to know whether AnxA2 impacted HPV16 entry during an EMT. Nonetheless, because AnxA2 expression increased, it is possible that if HPV entry was affected during an EMT, it was not because of changes to AnxA2.

We next used confocal microscopy to visually assess the interaction of HPV16 virions with keratinocytes in an EMT. HaCaT cells treated with TGF β 1 and EGF for 24, 48 and 72 h (shown in Fig. 14A, B and C, respectively) were exposed to HPV16 for 0 or 6 h, then fixed and stained to detect both HPV16 L1 and EMT markers (slug and vimentin). As shown already in Fig. 8, TGF β 1/EGF-treated cells expressed both slug and vimentin. This correlates with findings in the present experiment, where slug expression was detected at 24 h (Fig. 14A) and vimentin at 48 h (Fig. 14B). HPV16 binding and trafficking were similar in both control and EMT HaCaT cells after 24, 48 and 72 h of TGF β 1 and EGF treatment. Immediately after HPV infection, L1 was detected on the surface of cells (Fig. 14, left column). After 6 h, L1 accumulated in perinuclear regions (Fig. 14, middle and right columns). Thus, these data indicate that HPV is able to bind and enter GF-treated HaCaT cells, albeit at reduced levels compared to control cells.



www.manaraa.com







Figure 14: HPV16 entry into HaCaT cells is not prevented by TGF β 1/EGF-induced EMT. HaCaT cells induced into EMT with TGF β 1 and EGF (top), or kept in 10% FCS HaCaT media (bottom), were exposed to HPV16 PsVs (10,000 vge/cell) to visualize initial binding (0h) or entry (6h). Cells were kept in the indicated media for 24 h (A), 48 h (B) or 72 h (C). Cells were then permeabilized, fixed and stained for L1 and indicated EMT markers, slug or vimentin. HPV16 was detected with a mouse anti-HPV16 L1 monoclonal antibody (Millipore #CBL402; CamVir-1) and AF488-conjugated anti-mouse IgG secondary antibody. Slug was detected with a rabbit antislug monoclonal antibody and FITC-conjugated anti-rabbit IgG secondary antibody. Alternatively, HPV16 was detected using rabbit anti-sera to L1, then incubated with AF594-conjugated goat anti-rabbit secondary antibody. Vimentin was detected with a mouse anti-vimentin monoclonal antibody and DyLight-488-conjugated donkey anti-mouse IgG secondary antibody. Nuclei are stained with DAPI. Scale bar = 50 μ M.

Taken together, these data suggest that there are post-entry blocks to

HPV infection of activated keratinocytes. Presumably, this is due to a defect in

viral trafficking or nuclear delivery.

6. HPV16 infection of HaCaT cells in an EMT resumes upon restoration of

epithelial traits



Once the wound healing process is completed, mesenchymal cells can revert back to an epithelial phenotype by way of a mesenchymal-to-epithelial transition (MET) (131). The process of MET allows activated, migratory keratinocytes to cease migrating and resume epithelial duties, and can be modeled in vitro when EMT HaCaT cells are returned to cell culture media containing 10% FCS (92). To test whether EMT cells infected with HPV16-luc could express luciferase upon MET, HaCaT cells were induced into an EMT with TGF^β1 and EGF for 24 h, exposed to HPV16-luc under binding conditions, and then cultured in complete media for 48, 72 or 96 h. Control cells were maintained in normal growth media for the duration of the experiment. After measuring infection by luciferase assay, it was found that reversion of an EMT restores HPV16 PsV infection (Fig. 15A). Notably, luciferase expression increased over time, coincident with the reappearance of epithelial morphology (Fig. 15B). HPV16 infection of control HaCaT cells was much greater and diminished over time, possibly because contact inhibition prevented division as cells grew to confluence. These data indicate that the intracellular blockage to HPV16 infection of mesenchymal cells is reverted when MET occurs.




Figure 15: Reversion of an EMT restores HPV16 PsV infection. (A) After 24 h combination TGF β 1 and EGF treatment, HaCaT cells were exposed to HPV16-luc PsVs at 200 vge/cell, followed by return of 10% FCS media to bring about an MET. Infection was determined by luciferase assay after 48, 72 and 96 h in 10% FCS media, and is displayed in relative luciferase units per protein to standardize. HaCaT cells kept in 10% FCS media to maintain the epithelial phenotype for the duration of the experiment were likewise infected. (B) HaCaT cells induced into an EMT experienced a reversion of EMT traits upon incubation for 48, 72 and 96 h in complete, FCS-containing HaCaT media.

Discussion

Access to basal keratinocytes is a necessary step for HPV transmission and infection. Although microabrasions during sexual activity are thought to be necessary for the initiation of HPV16 infection, the molecular mechanisms that

allow this to occur are unclear. Here, we developed an in vitro model of the

wound environment and investigated if HPV infection is enhanced by epithelial

injury and whether HPV infects migrating keratinocytes during the



reepithelialization phase of wound healing. To investigate the dynamics of HPV infection in this model system, HaCaT cells were induced to migrate by both scratch wounding and growth factor treatment. Initial attempts to develop a scratch wounding model were unsuccessful, but growth factor-induced epithelialto-mesenchymal transition (EMT) of keratinocytes proved to be a useful tool for investigating HPV16 infection during this critical stage of wound healing. Upon induction of EMT, HPV16 infection does not occur (Fig. 6, 10, 11A). HPV16 binding to keratinocytes during EMT is reduced compared to control cells maintaining the epithelial phenotype (Fig. 12A), and viral entry appears to take place (Fig. 13A, 14). Most interestingly, however, is that keratinocytes undergoing an EMT regain the ability to support HPV16 infection during later stages of wound healing, namely the reversion of EMT through a mesenchymalto-epithelial transition (MET). This leads us to propose an HPV infection model of keratinocytes undergoing an EMT, wherein infection is blocked when keratinocytes migrate and acquire a mesenchymal phenotype but resumes upon restoration of the epithelial phenotype through MET (Fig. 16).



Figure 16: Proposed model of HPV16 infection of keratinocytes transitioning between epithelial and mesenchymal phenotypes during wound healing. HPV16 infects keratinocytes displaying the epithelial phenotype, but is incapable of infecting keratinocytes induced to migrate through an EMT. Because EMT is reversed by MET during late stages of wound healing, HPV16 infection of migrating keratinocytes takes place when MET occurs and epithelial characteristics are restored.

The loss of HPV16 infection during an EMT can be explained, in part, by reduced binding to the cell surface (Fig. 12A). In virology, the ability of virions to bind the cell surface is a reflection of cellular susceptibility, meaning whether or not a given cell expresses viral attachment factors on the cell surface. It is peculiar that binding was reduced during EMT because HPV16 attachment factors like syndecan-1 – which display heparan sulfate (HS) chains – are reported to have increased expression by cells at the wound margin (54, 90). In our study, however, HS expression was altered in EMT cells compared to control cells (Fig. 12B), which could contribute to reduced binding of HPV16. But due to the inherent unreliability of HS antibodies for immunoblotting, it was difficult to compare HS expression between control and EMT HaCaT cells conclusively. Nonetheless, the finding that HPV16 bound to HaCaT cells in an EMT, even though it was reduced compared to control cells, indicates that these cells retained susceptibility.

HPV16 appeared to enter keratinocytes during an EMT. While HPV was observed by confocal microscopy to enter both control and EMT HaCaT cells (Fig. 14), other data was not as convincing (Fig. 13A). Using microscopy, HPV localized to the cell periphery under binding conditions and after 6 h appeared to enter both control HaCaT cells as well as HaCaT cells in an EMT (Fig. 14). In timing and location, HPV16 trafficked to perinuclear regions in HaCaT cells in an EMT, which corresponds with experiments by Day *et al.*, who observed HPV16



www.manaraa.com

trafficking to the trans-Golgi network after 6 h in HaCaT cells (44). Without staining for the plasma membrane, however, it is unclear if HPV16 PsVs truly did enter into HaCaT cells during EMT. Attempts were made to image HPV entry during EMT by performing triple staining during confocal immunofluorescence, using wheat germ agglutinin to stain the plasma membrane and immunolabeling to stain HPV16 PsVs and slug (data not shown). Unfortunately, due to technical issues this experiment was unsuccessful. Moreover, LAMP1, a lysosomal marker that HPV16 has been shown to colocalize with during trafficking (26), was stained and imaged in HaCaT cells induced into an EMT. LAMP1 expression and HPV16 trafficking exhibited similar patterns of cellular localization during EMT (data not shown). This supports the hypothesis that HPV16 enters HaCaT cells undergoing an EMT, but additional experiments are necessary.

The trypsin-entry assay revealed that HPV16 was similarly affected by both HaCaT cells treated with TGFβ1 and EGF and control cells. A limitation to the trypsin-entry assay is that HPV adhering to ECM components may have been present, despite attempts to remove surface-resident virions. However, because L1 was absent from samples harvested by trypsin immediately post-binding, it lends credence that the L1 (and its degradation product) observed after 4 h underwent internalization.

We initially hypothesized that HaCaT cells undergoing an EMT would support HPV16 infection, but to our surprise experimental results confirmed that HPV16 infection did not occur when HaCaT cells were induced into an EMT phenotype (Fig. 6, 10, 11A). Although scratch wounding of keratinocytes has



www.manaraa.com

proven to be a successful model for other viruses, we were unable to translate this model to HPV. In one study, scratch wounded keratinocytes were infected by herpes simplex virus type 1 (HSV1) at wound margins while intact regions of cells were uninfected (159). This was observed by immunolabeling an early HSV1 gene product. Using antibodies to HPV early proteins is not possible because HPV early proteins are expressed at low levels and also have low immunogenicity. As an alternative, we used HPV16 pseudovirions (PsVs) encapsidating a reporter genome as a surrogate of infection. However, the scratch wounding model was revealed to be unsuitable for testing HPV PsV infection, as cells closed the wound margin during the lengthy time required to achieve robust marker gene expression (Fig. 7A).

We predicted HPV16 infection of scratch wounded HaCaT cells to increase compared to unscratched control cells, but instead there was no appreciable difference (Fig. 6A) and infection at the wound edge, where cells migrated through an EMT (Fig. 7), was unapparent (Fig. 6B). In the scratch assay, growing cells to confluency just prior to scratch wounding was necessary to synchronize the cell cycle, but this could have prevented HPV PsV infection because an active cell cycle is critical to HPV16 infection establishment (146). If cells were subconfluent prior to wounding it would have been difficult to discern whether infection occurred in wound margin cells or the expanding colonies of dividing cells. Additionally, reproducibility in wounding subconfluent cells is difficult and highly variable. Since scratch assays generate cell migration, and migration and division are mutually exclusive amongst keratinocytes, it is



www.manaraa.com

possible that HPV16 infection was impeded on two fronts: 1) lack of mitotic activity amongst non-wounded, contact-inhibited cell regions, and 2) lack of mitotic activity in migrating cells at wound margins.

Further validation for the lack of HPV16 infection of HaCaT cells in an EMT was found when cells induced into EMT with TGFβ1 and EGF did not support infection while control cells were readily infected (Fig. 10). Because J2 murine fibroblasts, which display mesenchymal characteristics, were successfully infected by HPV16 (Fig. 11B), this suggests that HPV16 infection of keratinocytes was hindered not by the expression of mesenchymal genes but instead by the collective changes that happen during EMT, when epithelial proteins are down-regulated.

The discovery that keratinocytes in an EMT are not infected by HPV16 is supported by other research, where epithelial cells in an EMT no longer support viral infections. Using a model of measles virus infection with a lung adenocarcinoma cell line, Shirogane *et al.* found that infection was nullified in the presence of an EMT (169). In this instance, infection was prevented because viral entry factors were epithelial cell markers that were lost during EMT. Likewise, Lacher *et al.* found that oncolytic adenoviruses, which lyse cancer cells upon entry using the Coxsackie and Adenovirus Receptor (CAR) – a tight junction protein and epithelial marker – were non-infectious when CAR expression was lost during EMT (106). Furthermore, Strauss *et al.*, also using an oncolytic adenovirus, discovered that infection of ovarian cancer cells occurred only when cells exhibited the epithelial phenotype, but not during EMT (179).



www.manaraa.com

These studies demonstrate that viral infection can be impacted by EMT through altered expression of viral entry receptors. Although the putative entry receptor for HPV is unknown, if it turns out to be an epithelial marker it may explain why HPV16 was not infectious for HaCaT cells during EMT. However, compared to these other viruses, the block in HPV infection during EMT appears unique because of the evidence that HPV entry may have occurred. Alternatively, because EMT during wound healing is a partial event, some HPV internalization machinery may be retained and functional at the cell surface, which would account for the subset of HPV particles that appeared to enter keratinocytes during EMT.

Given the promiscuous nature of HPV entry into various cell types and cell lines, it is plausible that HPV enters keratinocytes in an EMT. HPV16 readily enters non-keratinocyte and non-human cell lines, including immune cells (20, 35, 56, 117), HEK 293T kidney cells (146), cancer cells (44, 114) and even spermatozoa (59, 65), as well as COS-7 cells (66), NIH 3T3 murine fibroblasts (strain J2) (Fig. 11B), Chinese hamster ovary (CHO) cells (180), pgsA-745 cells (41), cells of the murine female genital tract (88, 97, 151) and cells of the rhesus macaque female genital tract (152). If HPV were incapable of entering HaCaT cells during an EMT, it implies that EMT compromised the viral entry machinery. Furthermore, several molecules implicated in HPV entry of epithelial HaCaT cells are expressed during an EMT. EGFR (180) and AnxA2 (51) are implicated HPV internalization and are expressed during EMT (Fig. 9A, 13B). Further



experiments are needed to ascertain whether EGFR and AnxA2 are functionally expressed for HPV16 entry in the GF-induced EMT model.

Additional attempts were made to test whether HPV16 entered HaCaT cells in an EMT, including labeling the capsid with an entry marker. CFDA is a molecule that can be attached to L1 and, upon crossing the plasma membrane and exposure to cytoplasmic enzymes, is cleaved and emits a fluorescent signal that is measurable by flow cytometry (50). Although preliminary experiments showed that CFDA-labeled HPV16 entered control and EMT HaCaT cells (data not shown), follow-up experiments are needed to confirm these preliminary results.

In summary, the scratch wounding model of HPV16 infection of cell monolayers proved unsuccessful and there appears to be a transitory loss of HPV16 infection when keratinocytes undergo an EMT during wound healing. Because models of HPV infection are oftentimes reductionist, only a single cell type is evaluated, which may or may not be physiologically relevant. In the wound environment, where HPV encounters myriad cell types, dividing keratinocytes are believed to be the sole cells in which HPV can establish infection. Although HPV PsVs can still bind and possibly enter keratinocytes in an EMT, they cannot transduce marker gene expression until keratinocytes revert back into the epithelial phenotype through MET. If keratinocytes displaying mesenchymal features support productive HPV infection, a heretofore unknown reservoir of tropic cells has been overlooked in *in vitro* models of HPV infection.



www.manaraa.com

CHAPTER 3: DEVELOPING A TISSUE-BASED MODEL OF HPV16 EARLY INFECTION USING ORGANOTYPIC 'RAFT' TISSUE CULTURE

Abstract

The contribution of epithelial wounding is an understudied aspect of HPV infection models. We used organotypic "raft" culture, a model that recapitulates the structure and function of the differentiating, stratified epithelium, to evaluate the role of wounding on HPV infection. Raft tissues were generated using multiple cell types, including NIKS, HaCaT cells and immortalized cells of the female genital tract (FGT). Epithelial markers were evaluated by immunohistochemistry analyses to verify proper tissue differentiation and stratification. While all of the cell types evaluated produced epithelial tissue, analysis of proliferation and differentiation markers indicated that NIKS cells most faithfully produced fully differentiated epithelial tissue. NIKS-derived raft tissue was injured by scratch wounding with a scalpel blade and then exposed to HPV16 PsVs transducing a luciferase reporter genome. For the first time, raft tissue grown from these HPV-negative keratinocytes was infected by HPV16 PsV. This marks the advent of a tissue-based model of HPV early infection, which may potentially be used to evaluate inhibitors of HPV infection of keratinocytes assembled into tissue.

Introduction



Several experimental systems exist to study HPV infection, including cell monolayer, tissue and animal models of infection. Animal models indicate that epithelial disruption is a necessary event for the initiation of papillomavirus (PV) infection (31, 32, 63, 88, 97, 151, 152, 155). However, as described in Chapter 2, epithelial disruption of confluent HaCaT cell monolayers revealed that scratch wounding does not appreciably enhance HPV16 infection. Because animal models of infection demonstrate that epithelial disruption is required for PV infection, but *in vitro* scratch wounding models do not support this notion, there is a need to reconcile this disparity to gain a better understanding of the contribution of epithelial wounding to HPV infection.

Tissue-based models are an appealing platform to study how wound healing impacts HPV infection because they represent a compromise between cell monolayers and animal models of infection. The organotypic "raft" culture system grows fully differentiating and stratified epithelial tissue, which recapitulates the tissue biology and 3D architecture of physiological epithelium (53, 135). Raft culture is named for the manner in which tissue is developed: by placing undeveloped tissue equivalents on a metal grid at the air-liquid interface and allowing them to grow into full thickness epithelium over a period of days to weeks. Epithelial raft cultures differentiate and stratify as media and nutrients diffuse upwardly, similar to epithelial tissue development *in vivo*.

Raft cultures are useful for studying wound healing (53) and how individual growth factors and their receptors influence reepithelialization in full thickness epithelium. The reepithelialization phase of wound healing restores the



keratinocyte-derived epithelial surface, as keratinocytes migrate and divide in response to inflammatory signals generated from epithelial trauma (102, 156). A distinct advantage of raft culture over cell monolayers for studying wound healing is the presence of underlying dermal tissue, which allows for fibroblastkeratinocyte interactions (101, 197). Physiological wound healing is modulated by bidirectional crosstalk, or paracrine signaling, between fibroblasts and keratinocytes in the dermis and epithelium, respectively (182, 197). Upon injury, fibroblasts secrete chemotactic factors that prompt keratinocytes to migrate (164, 165, 182, 197). The same wound ligands used in Chapter 2 to induce migration and epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition (EMT) in HaCaT cells, TGF β 1 and EGF, have been studied in wounded raft tissue. Rafts that were scratch-wounded and treated with TGF β 1 experienced altered reepithelialization because TGF β 1 simultaneously promotes keratinocyte migration but inhibits proliferation (64). EGFR, a master regulator of keratinocyte division, migration and survival, has been found to be a key contributor to wound healing in raft culture (124). Furthermore, raft culture can be used to study EMT (192).

Rationale and study hypothesis

Raft cultures have been used to study HPV biology, but these studies focus upon events in HPV replication after infection has been established. By growing raft cultures from HPV-positive keratinocytes, raft cultures have been instrumental for studying HPV-induced tumorigenesis (120, 134), which is not possible in cell monolayer models of HPV infection. Importantly, raft cultures



grown from HPV-positive keratinocytes produce infectious virions because they satisfy differentiation-dependent HPV replication (48, 123). This indicates that cells grown using raft culture support HPV gene expression in a spatiotemporal manner, making raft culture a powerful and physiologically relevant system to study HPV biology. Although raft culture has been adapted to study HPV infection – from infected basal cells up to progeny virion formation in granular and cornified cells – it is unknown whether raft culture similarly permits early events in HPV infection, such as infection establishment post-wounding.

Epithelial wounding is an understudied component of HPV16 infection *in vivo*. In an attempt to merge the physiological relevance of animal models of HPV16 infection with reductionist approaches, a model of HPV16 early infection was developed using organotypic "raft" culture. To test the hypothesis that physical disruption of epithelium grown using raft culture permits HPV16 infection, tissue equivalents from various keratinocyte cell lines were grown, characterized and subjected to wounding and infection.

Materials and Methods

Cell lines

<u>Normal immortal keratinocytes</u> (NIKS) cells are a non-tumorigenic, spontaneously immortalized cell line (4). NIKS cells were grown in monolayer cell culture in the presence of mitomycin C-treated J2 3T3 mouse fibroblast feeder cells with E. medium containing 10% FBS and 100 U/mL nystatin (Sigma-Aldrich) as previously described (133). HaCaT cells (a gift of Nobert Fusenig, DKFZ) are a non-tumorigenic, spontaneously immortalized human keratinocyte cell line derived from skin near the distant periphery of a melanoma on the back of a 62-year old male (19). They were maintained in DMEM/Ham's F-12 medium (Irvine Scientific), supplemented with 10% FBS (Invitrogen), amino acids (Invitrogen) and 1X glutamine-penicillin-streptomycin (GPS) (Invitrogen).



Growing organotypic "raft" culture

To grow epithelial tissue in a raft culture, a dermal equivalent, composed of collagen and fibroblasts and collagen, was first created. J2 murine fibroblasts were mixed with type I rat tail collagen (BD-Biosciences) and reconstituted in media and buffer containing NaHCO₃, HEPES and NaOH. The dermal equivalent, prepared on ice to prevent polymerization, was placed in 6-well plates and incubated at 37°C until it solidified. Various epithelial cell lines were then seeded at 3e6 cells/raft atop the dermal equivalent and grown to confluence, remaining submerged in cell media. Using sterile technique, the rafts were lifted and placed on top of stainless metal grids at the air-liquid interface. Media was added up to the level of the metal grid and, by capillary action, rafts received nutrients, serum and other factors. Rafts were grown to days 13-16, and media was changed every other day with care taken to keep the epithelial surface dry so as not to disrupt the bottom-to-top diffusion that generates epithelial differentiation and stratification.

Tissue sectioning, immunohistochemistry (IHC) and immunofluorescence (IF) To harvest raft tissues for immunohistochemical analyses, raft tissues, including the dermal equivalent, were fixed in 4% formalin, then paraffin-embedded and cut into 4 µm-thick cross-sections. Tissue sections were deparaffinized in xylene, then rehydrated using a series of alcohol rinses, then endogenous peroxidase activity quenched using 3% H₂O₂ in methanol.

Infections

Upon reaching day 14 of growth post-lift, rafts were scratch-wounded with a fresh scalpel blade to introduce a total of 8 cross-hatched wounds per raft, then infected with 2e9 vge/raft HPV16-luc PsVs for 4 days. Control rafts were left intact and undamaged. HPV16 PsV were diluted in 50 µL of complete cell media (10% FCS) then applied directly atop the raft epithelial surface. Mock-infected rafts received only complete cell media. After infection, rafts were incubated at 37°C for 4 d. Typically, raft media contains octanoic acid (C8:0) to stimulate differentiation (87). During the 4-day infection period, however, EGF was substituted for C8:0 to promote proliferation over differentiation. Concurrently, 1e5 J2 cells were seeded below raft grids post-infection to provide additional fibroblasts and augment fibroblast-keratinocyte cross-talk. Infection was evaluated by luciferase assay. To perform the luciferase assay, raft tissue was processed by detaching the keratinocyte-based epithelium from the dermal plug using tweezers. Collected tissue was digested overnight in 5X (0.25%) trypsin at 4°C to disrupt cell-cell contacts. Samples were then centrifuged for 30 seconds with a bench microfuge to collect cell pellets. Cell pellets were washed in PBS and spun again, after which they were subjected to the luciferase assay using the same luciferase assay kit as in assays of monolayer HPV16-luc infection. Infection was standardized against protein content, which was determined by Bradford assay.



Results

1. Fully stratified, differentiating epithelial tissue is grown in organotypic "raft" culture from NIKS cells and cells of the female genital tract, but not HaCaT cells

Organotypic "raft" culture is a technique that generates stratifying squamous epithelium *in vitro* (53, 64, 135). As described in Chapter 1, "Characteristics of Epithelial Tissue," stratifying epithelium is produced from basal cell amplification, upward migration and differentiation into distinct layers of cells. Each layer of epithelial tissue performs unique functions and can be characterized by differentiation markers (Fig. 17). Basal cells express proliferation markers such as Ki67 (2), in addition to keratins-5, -14 and -15 (18) and tight junction proteins (29, 144). Suprabasal and spinous cells express keratins-1 and -10 (136) and small amounts of involucrin, which is predominantly expressed by cornified cells (27, 52). Epithelial markers like E-cadherin are expressed throughout epithelial strata (209).





Figure 17: An illustration of keratinocyte differentiation and stratification into epithelial tissue. Basal cells in the stratum basale adhere to the basement membrane and undergo tightly regulated proliferation. Upon detachment from the basement membrane, differentiation occurs as cells join the stratum spinosum, then the stratum granulosum and finally the stratum corneum. Epithelial cells in the stratum corneum are continually shed and replaced by upwardly differentiating cells from below. The stratum basale, stratum spinosum, stratum granulosum and stratum corneum are commonly known as the basal layer, spinous layer, granular layer and cornified layers, respectively. Original artwork by M. Kivitz.

To determine the suitability of different sources of keratinocytes for evaluating tissue wounding in the context of HPV16 infection in the raft culture system, rafts were established using normal immortal keratinocytes (NIKS), HaCaT cells and keratinocytes of the female genital tract (FGT). NIKS cells are an HPV-negative, non-tumorigenic, spontaneously immortalized cell line that produces stratified squamous epithelium in organotypic culture (4). HaCaT cells, which are also HPV-negative, are a common epithelial cell line used to study HPV infection *in vitro* (26, 51, 138, 172, 180), but can also be used to make rafts (19, 163). Cell lines established from FGT tissue, including vaginal, ectocervical and endocervical keratinocytes, were previously immortalized by the HPV16 oncoproteins E6 and E7 and display tissue-specific patterns of differentiation and stratification (58). Using each of these cell types, raft tissue was generated and characterized for markers of epithelial differentiation.

Upon generating NIKS-derived rafts, fixed sections were prepared and stained. Hematoxylin and eosin (H&E) staining revealed fully stratified epithelial growth and prominent cornification (Fig. 18A). Multiple epithelial layers were distinguishable by light microscopy using immunohistochemistry (IHC) staining, but high background was apparent when this H&E-stained tissue was viewed by confocal fluorescence microscopy (Fig. 18B). Involucrin staining indicated that



appropriate differentiation occurred, as basal cells lacked involucrin but upper epithelial strata steadily increased its expression (Fig. 18C). E-cadherin was robustly detected by IHC and light microscopy (Fig. 18E); by fluorescence microscopy, however, E-cadherin was largely indistinguishable (Fig. 18F). Finally, Ki-67 was present only amongst basal cells (Fig. 18D). Collectively, these data demonstrate the feasibility of NIKS cells in organotypic "raft" culture to produce fully differentiating epithelial tissue *in vitro*.



Figure 18: NIKS cells form complete epithelial tissue equivalents and display differentiation markers when grown in organotypic "raft" culture. (A) H&E by light microscopy. (B) H&E by immunofluorescent microscopy. (C) Involucrin staining by light microscopy. (D) Ki-67 staining by light microscopy. (E) E-cadherin staining by light microscopy. (F) E-cadherin staining by immunofluorscent microscopy. Images are shown at 400X magnification.

NIKS-derived raft culture was further characterized by staining the keratin

cytoskeleton. To identify basal and suprabasal epithelial strata, keratin-14 (K14)



and keratin-1 (K1), respectively, were stained in wounded and intact raft tissue. Upon sectioning and IHC staining, K14 expression was restricted to the basal layer, while K1 was expressed by differentiating, suprabasal strata (Fig. 19).



Figure 19: Intact and wounded raft tissue stained for keratin markers. NIKS-derived rafts, grown to day 14 as in Fig. 18, were wounded or left intact, then fixed, sectioned and stained for keratin markers using IHC. Keratin-14, a basal cell marker, and keratin-1, a marker of differentiation, were stained in intact and wounded tissue. Images are shown at 400X magnification.

While NIKS cells exhibited prominent differentiation and stratification

(Figs. 18, 19), HaCaT cells grown under similar conditions in raft culture

displayed limited differentiation and stratification (Fig. 20). A basal layer was



evident, but cells did not appear to differentiate beyond the spinous layer and cornification was not evident. Because HaCaT cells did not accommodate tissue growth in organotypic culture, they were abandoned as a tissue-based model of HPV16 infection.



Figure 20: HaCaT cells grown in organotypic "raft" culture display limited differentiation and incompletely stratify. Tissues were harvested, fixed and sectioned on day 14 post-lift, then H&E-stained and visualized by light microscopy. Image is shown at 400X magnification.

To assess the ability of FGT cell lines to develop organotypic tissue, vaginal keratinocytes (VK2), ectocervical keratinocytes (Ect1) and endocervical keratinocytes (End1) were seeded in organotypic culture and grown to day 14. These cells lines were immortalized by transduction with a lentiviral vector stably expressing HPV16 E6 and E7 (58, 72). *In vivo*, both vaginal and ectocervical keratinocytes produce stratified squamous epithelium while endocervical keratinocytes assemble into simple columnar epithelium (198). Interestingly, fully differentiated tissue was generated from all three types of cells of the FGT (Fig. 21). Only vaginal (Fig. 21A) and ectocervical (Fig. 21B) keratinocytes were expected to differentiate and stratify, but endocervical keratinocytes also



displayed multilayered tissue growth (Fig. 21C). Cornification was apparent in rafts derived from vaginal keratinocytes (Fig. 21A), which is interesting because these cells are of mucosal origin and therefore expected to lack a cornified layer. The multilayered epithelium grown from all three FGT cell lines is possibly a reflection of tissue-growth at the air-liquid interface, outside of the physiological mucosal environment. Or, it could be a result of E6 and E7 expression in FGT cells that caused tissue to grow as observed and not as was anticipated based upon their physiological behavior.





Figure 21: Growth of epithelial tissue from various cells of the female genital tract (FGT). Rafts were prepared from FGT cells, which have previously been immortalized with HPV16 E6 and E7 oncoproteins (58), and are termed VK2 (vaginal keratinocyte-2) **(A)**, Ect1 (ectocervical keratinocyte-1) **(B)** and End1 (endocervical keratinocyte-1) **(C)**. Rafts were grown to day 14, then fixed, sectioned and H&E-stained for visualization by light microscopy. Images are shown at 200X magnification.



Because NIKS cells exhibited differentiation and stratification that most resembled squamous epithelium, and because they are HPV-negative, NIKSderived rafts were utilized for subsequent wounding and HPV16 infection studies.

2. NIKS-derived raft epithelial tissue supports HPV16 PsV infection upon scratch wounding

To study HPV16 infection in wounded epithelial tissue, NIKS-derived rafts were again generated. HPV16-luc was used to infect rafts that had been wounded using a scalpel or, as a control, intact rafts. Wounding was performed by applying 8 cross-hatched scratches to raft surfaces with a fresh scalpel blade (Fig. 22A). Subsequently, wounded or intact rafts were challenged with HPV16-luc by applying the inoculum directly atop the raft surface.

After HPV16-luc inoculation, raft media was altered to create a more favorable environment for infection. When HPV16 was introduced to intact tissue, no luciferase signal was detected above background levels, while infection was readily detected in scalpel-wounded raft tissue (Fig. 22B).





Figure 22: HPV16 infection of scratch-wounded raft tissue made from NIKS cells. (A) Picture of NIKS-derived raft tissue, injured on day 14 post-lift by scratch-wounding with a fresh scalpel blade. **(B)** Organotypic "raft" cultures derived from NIKS cells grown to day 14 were scratch-wounded with a scalpel blade, then subjected to HPV16-luc infection, using 2e9 vge/raft. During infection, EGF was substituted for C8:0 to stimulate epithelial proliferation and minimize differentiation, and J2 cells were seeded below the raft grid to augment fibroblast activity and promote keratinocyte-fibroblast interactions. Infection proceeded for 4 days, after which epithelial tissues were separated from dermal plugs, trypsinized, then analyzed by luciferase assay. Control rafts included mock-infection, as well as rafts left intact yet still exposed to HPV16-luc PsVs; N=4.

In parallel experiments incorporating epithelial disruption and HPV16-luc PsV infection, NIKS-derived rafts were injured by chemical disruption with the nonionic detergent nonoxynol-9 (N9), as was performed in a mouse model of HPV16 infection (151), and then challenged with HPV16-luc PsV. Counter to the finding that scratch-wounded rafts support HPV16 infection, rafts injured by N9 gave infection levels comparable to mock infection (data not shown). It is possible that N9 compromised cellular integrity, nullifying infection because cells were damaged beyond viability. This finding indicates that NIKS-derived raft tissue can withstand physical injury by scratch wounding and still support HPV16 PsV infection, but that chemical injury using N9 causes cellular damage that precludes HPV16 PsV infection.



Discussion

For the first time, organotypic "raft" cultures were infected by HPV16. In contrast to prior studies of HPV replication using raft culture, which evaluated late events in HPV replication using HPV-positive keratinocytes, our study examined how epithelial wounding impacts HPV infection establishment of raft tissue developed from HPV-negative keratinocytes. Rafts were grown using NIKS cells, HaCaT cells and cells of the female genital tract (FGT), but NIKS-based rafts exhibited the best growth and were used to study wounding and HPV infection establishment. Wounding with a scalpel blade was observed to be necessary for HPV16 infection, as unwounded, intact rafts were uninfected (Fig. 22). This is the first instance of fully differentiating, stratified epithelial tissue being capable of supporting early events in HPV infection. The fact that HPV infection occurred in wounded raft tissue indicates that post-wounding, virions properly bound to exposed attachment factors, entered susceptible keratinocytes, trafficked to the nucleus and achieved expression of virally encapsidated genes. While this does not tell us which cells within the differentiating, multilayered epithelium support infection, it does reveal that there are tropic cells present in raft tissue capable of being infected by HPV.

There are several implications to the finding that raft tissue supports HPV infection. First, it is now possible to evaluate HPV infection establishment outside of the *in vivo* context, where a variety of confounding variables may impact infection. In animal models, it is possible that HPV infection is influenced



www.manaraa.com

by physiological responses to epithelial wounding, including inflammation, hormonal fluctuations and systemic immune responses. Because tissue grown using raft culture is composed solely of a dermal and epidermal equivalent (135), it is devoid of the vasculature and immune components that contribute to physiological wound healing (168, 170) and microbial immunity *in vivo* (96, 104). Moreover, raft tissue lacks the hormonal profile of the female genital tract which, by progressively thickening and thinning in response to hormonal changes, potentially impacts susceptibility to HPV infection. Animal studies of HPV infection commonly use hormones (e.g. Depo-Provera) to thin the female genital tract epithelium and augment infection (88, 151, 152). Because wounded raft tissue supports HPV infection, it indicates that access to tropic keratinocytes is a critical determinant of infection and that, post-wounding, the contributions of vasculature, hormones, inflammation and immunity are expendable to infection.

The second implication of the raft wounding and HPV infection model is the potential for prophylactic drug discovery, using raft culture as a tractable system to study HPV infection inhibition. Raft culture is already used to test therapeutic medications for established HPV infections, but also for other pathogens, including herpesviruses, adenoviruses, parvoviruses and poxviruses (6). With the advent of the raft wounding and HPV infection model described in this report, preventative medications may be tested in organotypic culture to curb novel HPV infections. There is precedent for this, as raft culture grown from vaginal epithelial cells has been used to test tissue responses to candidate microbicides like nonoxynol-9 (81). Using raft culture to test inhibitors of HPV



www.manaraa.com

infection would allow microbicides to be gauged for toxicity, dosing and effectiveness in susceptible tissue prior to testing in animal models. Also, compounds shown to block HPV infection of HaCaT cell monolayers may be similarly evaluated in raft tissue, such as KGFR and EGFR inhibitors (180). Because KGFR expression in epithelial tissue is differentiation-dependent and begins at the spinous layer, if rafts in treated with a KGFR inhibitor supported HPV infection it would provide circumstantial evidence that basal cells were infected in a tissue-based model.

A limitation of this study is that the cells used to grow raft culture have varying degrees of physiological relevance to HPV infection. NIKS cells, which support HPV infection (70), are derived from normal human neonatal foreskin keratinocytes (4), making them pertinent for studying genital HPV infection. HaCaT cells are commonly used to study cell monolayer HPV infection, but they were isolated from adult epidermal tissue at the periphery of a malignant melanoma (19), which is related to, but different from, male and female genital epithelium. HaCaT cells readily support HPV infection as a monolayer, but they exhibited limited stratification (Fig. 20) and therefore were not used to evaluate tissue-infection by HPV. Although prior studies have shown that HaCaT cells can successfully develop into differentiating epithelial tissue (19, 163), we were unable to reproduce these results. It is possible that HaCaT cells needed more dermal fibroblasts to properly differentiate and stratify (163).

Raft epithelial cultures generated from cells of the FGT, including vaginal, ectocervical and endocervical cells, appear amenable to studies of HPV



www.manaraa.com

infection. Interestingly, all three cell lines developed differentiating, stratified epithelium when grown in raft culture (Fig. 21). However, a confounding variable in using these cells to study HPV infection is that they were immortalized by HPV16 E6 and E7 (58). The goal in this study was to develop a tissue-based model of HPV16 infection establishment. Furthermore, HPV16-immortalized cells behave differently under wounding conditions than HPV-negative cell lines, as E6 and E7 contribute to EMT and influence keratinocyte migration (8, 103). Although raft tissue grown using FGT cells may support HPV16 PsV infection, they were not evaluated for their infection potential because, by expressing E6 and E7, subsequent wounding and HPV16 infection would represent a reinfection model.

Attempts were made to optimize HPV16 infection of raft tissue by varying two infection parameters: 1) the time between wounding and infection, and 2) the duration of infection. Rafts were infected 0, 4 and 8 h post-wounding, after which tissue was harvested 3 and 6 days post-infection and analyzed by luciferase assay. There were not marked differences in infection when HPV16-luc PsVs were added immediately post-wounding (0 h) or after a brief recovery period (4 or 8 h), indicating that the events occurring between injury and HPV16-luc PsV exposure do not dramatically impact infection (data not shown). Furthermore, no infection above background was seen at day 3, while at day 6 there was detectable infection (data not shown). The highest levels of HPV infection were observed at day 4 post-infection (Fig. 22).



An additional limitation of this study was the variability of raft growth, which possibly impacted detection of luciferase expression. Sometimes raft epithelium readily detached from the fibroblast-collagen dermal plug, breaking apart and lysing during the luciferase assay, while at other times epithelial tissue was resistant to dermal separation and difficult to break apart. Epithelial tissues that did not cleanly separate from the dermal plug gave lower levels of infection, likely because excess cellular material reduced the effectiveness of the luciferase assay. To overcome this limitation in future experiments, greater numbers of raft cultures should be tested to increase sample size and accommodate the inherent variability of *in vitro* tissue growth.

In summary, while intact raft tissue was resistant to infection, wounded raft tissue was readily infected (Fig. 22). This marks the development of a model of tissue infection with HPV16 that recapitulates the establishment phase of papillomavirus infection. HPV PsVs are commonly used to overcome species-and tissue-restrictions, as well as to gauge infection in cell monolayer, which represent abortive infection because progeny virions cannot be produced outside of differentiating, stratified epithelium. In this study, HPV16-luc PsVs were instrumental in demonstrating that raft tissue supports initial phases of papillomavirus infection. Furthermore, the cell line used to generate raft tissue, NIKS cells, provides physiological relevance for studying HPV16 infection because they originate from genital tissue.



Chapter 4: Discussion

Implications

HPV infections are exclusively epitheliotropic, meaning that productive infection does not involve viremia because HPV replication is restricted to differentiating, stratified epithelial tissue. Because the epithelium acts as the first line of defense against microbial invasion, HPV cannot access and infect its tropic cells, basal keratinocytes, unless the barrier integrity of skin is breached. To gain a better understanding of the contribution of epithelial disruption to HPV16 infection establishment, this study incorporated wound healing events into cell- and tissue-based models of HPV infection. Because animal models have shown that HPV infection is enhanced by physical disruption of epithelial tissues, epithelial disruption was hypothesized to be necessary for the initiation of HPV infection *in vitro*. Using organotypic "raft" culture, HPV-negative keratinocytes were grown into full thickness epithelium that differentiated and stratified similar to epithelium in vivo. Subsequent wounding and exposure to HPV16 pseudovirions (PsVs) revealed that infection occurred only following disruption by scratch wounding, as unwounded raft epithelial cultures were uninfected. While the hypothesis was supported in this model, HPV16 infection of scratch wounded keratinocyte monolayers indicated otherwise. Using HaCaT cells, HPV16 PsV infection was not enhanced when confluent keratinocyte monolayers were injured by scratch wounding, as infection between unwounded and wounded cells was comparable. Additionally, HPV16 infection of migrating keratinocytes, which become mobile through an epithelial-to-mesenchymal



www.manaraa.com

transition (EMT), was investigated. We hypothesized that keratinocytes displaying a mesenchymal phenotype support HPV16 infection, but experimental results revealed that HPV is unable to infect such cells. Subsequent experiments investigating HPV binding and entry indicate that although viral binding to cells in an EMT is reduced, a subset of HPV virions appear to achieve cellular entry. Interestingly, HPV16 infection of keratinocytes in an EMT resumed when the epithelial phenotype was restored, an event that happens at the end of reepithelialization during wound healing. Collectively, these results indicate that epithelial wounding is a necessary event in HPV infection establishment, and that keratinocytes migrating through an EMT are only temporarily refractive to HPV infection. This implies that HPV transmission may be more complex than previously thought, and that models of HPV infection, by not accounting for wound healing, are inherently limited and only partially representative of physiological HPV infection.





Figure 23: Proposed model of HPV16 infection in the healing epithelium. 1) HPV cannot infect intact epithelium. **2)** In wounded epithelial tissue, HPV infects mitotically active, hyperproliferative keratinocytes that supply the migratory front. **3)** HPV adheres to heparan sulfate displayed by the basement membrane and migrating cells. Migrating cells undergo EMT and express slug and vimentin, but also allow reduced numbers of HPV virions to bind. **4)** HPV enters but does not infect migrating cells, which undergo MET upon contact inhibition and the end of inflammation. **5)** Formerly migratory keratinocytes re-differentiate after wound closure, and in so doing express the HPV genome.

Future Directions

To build upon the findings in this report, I propose two sets of experiments. In the first, the effects of TGFβ1, EGF, KGF, bFGF and PDGF on HaCaT cell infectability by HPV16 will be further evaluated. TGFβ1, EGF, KGF and bFGF are each implicated in keratinocyte motility (Table 2), but only TGFβ1 and EGF were tested for markers of EMT. To understand whether KGF and bFGF similarly cause an EMT response, keratinocytes need to be evaluated for



the effects they bring about, as each caused HPV16 infection to be reduced (Fig. 11). PDGF caused a similar reduction in HPV16 infection, but how it did so is unknown. It may be that HaCaT cells, as a pre-neoplastic cell line, responded to PDGF by activating intracellular signaling pathways that undermined HPV infection.

In the second set of experiments, NIKS cells would be induced into an EMT similar to how TGFβ1 and EGF induced an EMT in HaCaT cells, then exposed to HPV16 under binding conditions. However, in place of HPV16 PsVs, authentic, infectious HPV16 would be used. Subsequently, EMT would be reverted and cells would be used in raft culture. After allowing raft tissue to differentiate and stratify, they would be used for both sectioning and staining for L1, as well as harvested for progeny HPV16. If L1 was expressed in upper epithelial strata, it would indicate that NIKS cells in an EMT support HPV16 entry and subsequent infection in a physiologically relevant tissue system. Additionally, if progeny HPV16 could be recovered in this experiment, it would support the model proposed in Fig. 23, wherein migrating cells exposed to HPV16 re-differentiation and go on to support the end stages of HPV replication.

Conclusion

Here, I have expanded upon our understanding of HPV infection in wounded epithelium, finding that HPV appears unique regarding EMT and early events in viral infection. Whereas EMTs alter expression of epithelial proteins that are entry receptors for other viruses (106, 169, 179), HPV16 infection



appears to be compromised post-internalization during a Type II EMT (Figs. 13A, 14). HPV16 infected keratinocytes in an EMT once MET occurred, meaning that a heretofore unknown reservoir of susceptible cells was identified. Prior studies have postulated that ECM-resident HPV is encountered by migrating keratinocytes to initiate infection. While the results in this report support this assertion, they do so by a more complicated mechanism than initially thought, because instead of migrating keratinocytes supporting HPV infection right away, other cellular events in wound healing, such as mesenchymal-to-epithelial transition (MET), appear to be crucial for expression of viral genes. Furthermore, a tissue-based model of HPV16 early infection was developed using scratch wounding of NIKS cells grown in raft culture. Based on the finding that HPV infection of tissue occurs only in the presence of epithelial disruption, it can be concluded that they key determinants to HPV infection do not involve inflammation, vasculature, systemic immune responses or hormonal changes.



References

- 1. **Abban, C. Y., and P. I. Meneses.** 2010. Usage of heparan sulfate, integrins, and FAK in HPV16 infection. Virology **403**:1-16.
- 2. **Ajani, G., N. Sato, J. A. Mack, and E. V. Maytin.** 2007. Cellular responses to disruption of the permeability barrier in a three-dimensional organotypic epidermal model. Exp Cell Res **313**:3005-3015.
- 3. Alexopoulou, A. N., H. A. Multhaupt, and J. R. Couchman. 2007. Syndecans in wound healing, inflammation and vascular biology. Int J Biochem Cell Biol 39:505-528.
- 4. Allen-Hoffmann, B. L., S. J. Schlosser, C. A. Ivarie, C. A. Sattler, L. F. Meisner, and S. L. O'Connor. 2000. Normal growth and differentiation in a spontaneously immortalized near-diploid human keratinocyte cell line, NIKS. J Invest Dermatol **114**:444-455.
- 5. **Andrae, J., R. Gallini, and C. Betsholtz.** 2008. Role of platelet-derived growth factors in physiology and medicine. Genes Dev **22:**1276-1312.
- 6. **Andrei, G., S. Duraffour, J. Van den Oord, and R. Snoeck.** 2010. Epithelial raft cultures for investigations of virus growth, pathogenesis and efficacy of antiviral agents. Antiviral Res **85**:431-449.
- Arnoux, V., M. Nassour, A. L'Helgoualc'h, R. A. Hipskind, and P. Savagner.
 2008. Erk5 controls Slug expression and keratinocyte activation during wound healing. Molecular biology of the cell 19:4738-4749.
- Azzimonti, B., V. Dell'oste, C. Borgogna, M. Mondini, F. Gugliesi, M. De Andrea, G. Chiorino, M. Scatolini, C. Ghimenti, S. Landolfo, and M. Gariglio. 2009. The epithelial-mesenchymal transition induced by keratinocyte growth conditions is overcome by E6 and E7 from HPV16, but not HPV8 and HPV38: characterization of global transcription profiles. Virology 388:260-269.
- 9. **Barrallo-Gimeno, A., and M. A. Nieto.** 2005. The Snail genes as inducers of cell movement and survival: implications in development and cancer. Development **132:**3151-3161.
- 10. **Barrandon, Y., and H. Green.** 1987. Cell migration is essential for sustained growth of keratinocyte colonies: the roles of transforming growth factoralpha and epidermal growth factor. Cell **50:**1131-1137.
- 11. **Barrientos, S., O. Stojadinovic, M. S. Golinko, H. Brem, and M. Tomic-Canic.** 2008. Growth factors and cytokines in wound healing. Wound Repair Regen **16:**585-601.
- 12. **Baseman, J. G., and L. A. Koutsky.** 2005. The epidemiology of human papillomavirus infections. J Clin Virol **32 Suppl 1:**S16-24.
- Baussano, I., G. Ronco, N. Segnan, K. French, P. Vineis, and G. P. Garnett.
 2010. HPV-16 infection and cervical cancer: modeling the influence of duration of infection and precancerous lesions. Epidemics 2:21-28.
- 14. **Bellavia, G., P. Fasanaro, R. Melchionna, M. C. Capogrossi, and M. Napolitano.** 2014. Transcriptional control of skin reepithelialization. Journal of dermatological science **73:**3-9.



- 15. **Berkowitz, C. D.** 2011. Healing of genital injuries. J Child Sex Abus **20:**537-547.
- 16. **Bernard, H. U., R. D. Burk, Z. Chen, K. van Doorslaer, H. Hausen, and E. M. de Villiers.** 2010. Classification of papillomaviruses (PVs) based on 189 PV types and proposal of taxonomic amendments. Virology **401:**70-79.
- 17. **Bielefeld, K. A., S. Amini-Nik, and B. A. Alman.** 2013. Cutaneous wound healing: recruiting developmental pathways for regeneration. Cell Mol Life Sci **70**:2059-2081.
- 18. **Bose, A., M. T. Teh, I. C. Mackenzie, and A. Waseem.** 2013. Keratin k15 as a biomarker of epidermal stem cells. Int J Mol Sci **14:**19385-19398.
- Boukamp, P., R. T. Petrussevska, D. Breitkreutz, J. Hornung, A. Markham, and N. E. Fusenig. 1988. Normal keratinization in a spontaneously immortalized aneuploid human keratinocyte cell line. The Journal of cell biology 106:761-771.
- Bousarghin, L., P. Hubert, E. Franzen, N. Jacobs, J. Boniver, and P. Delvenne. 2005. Human papillomavirus 16 virus-like particles use heparan sulfates to bind dendritic cells and colocalize with langerin in Langerhans cells. The Journal of general virology 86:1297-1305.
- 21. **Broutian, T. R., S. A. Brendle, and N. D. Christensen.** 2010. Differential binding patterns to host cells associated with particles of several human alphapapillomavirus types. The Journal of general virology **91:**531-540.
- 22. Buck, C. B., N. Cheng, C. D. Thompson, D. R. Lowy, A. C. Steven, J. T. Schiller, and B. L. Trus. 2008. Arrangement of L2 within the papillomavirus capsid. J Virol 82:5190-5197.
- 23. **Buck, C. B., P. M. Day, and B. L. Trus.** 2013. The papillomavirus major capsid protein L1. Virology **445**:169-174.
- 24. **Buck, C. B., C. D. Thompson, Y. Y. Pang, D. R. Lowy, and J. T. Schiller.** 2005. Maturation of papillomavirus capsids. Journal of virology **79:**2839-2846.
- 25. **Burchell, A. N., F. Coutlee, P. P. Tellier, J. Hanley, and E. L. Franco.** 2011. Genital transmission of human papillomavirus in recently formed heterosexual couples. J Infect Dis **204:**1723-1729.
- 26. **Campos, S. K., and M. A. Ozbun.** 2009. Two highly conserved cysteine residues in HPV16 L2 form an intramolecular disulfide bond and are critical for infectivity in human keratinocytes. PLoS One **4**:e4463.
- 27. **Candi, E., R. Schmidt, and G. Melino.** 2005. The cornified envelope: a model of cell death in the skin. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol **6**:328-340.
- 28. Cannito, S., E. Novo, L. V. di Bonzo, C. Busletta, S. Colombatto, and M. Parola. 2010. Epithelial-mesenchymal transition: from molecular mechanisms, redox regulation to implications in human health and disease. Antioxid Redox Signal 12:1383-1430.
- 29. **Capaldo, C. T., A. E. Farkas, and A. Nusrat.** 2014. Epithelial adhesive junctions. F1000Prime Rep **6:**1.
- 30. **Chow, L. T., T. R. Broker, and B. M. Steinberg.** 2010. The natural history of human papillomavirus infections of the mucosal epithelia. APMIS **118**:422-449.



- 31. **Cladel, N. M., J. Hu, K. Balogh, A. Mejia, and N. D. Christensen.** 2008. Wounding prior to challenge substantially improves infectivity of cottontail rabbit papillomavirus and allows for standardization of infection. J Virol Methods **148:**34-39.
- 32. **Cladel, N. M., J. Hu, K. K. Balogh, and N. D. Christensen.** 2010. Differences in methodology, but not differences in viral strain, account for variable experimental outcomes in laboratories utilizing the cottontail rabbit papillomavirus model. J Virol Methods **165:**36-41.
- 33. **Cone, R. A.** 2009. Barrier properties of mucus. Adv Drug Deliv Rev **61**:75-85.
- 34. **Culp, T. D., L. R. Budgeon, M. P. Marinkovich, G. Meneguzzi, and N. D. Christensen.** 2006. Keratinocyte-secreted laminin 5 can function as a transient receptor for human papillomaviruses by binding virions and transferring them to adjacent cells. J Virol **80**:8940-8950.
- 35. **Da Silva, D. M., S. C. Fausch, J. S. Verbeek, and W. M. Kast.** 2007. Uptake of human papillomavirus virus-like particles by dendritic cells is mediated by Fcgamma receptors and contributes to acquisition of T cell immunity. J Immunol **178**:7587-7597.
- 36. **Dasgupta, J., M. Bienkowska-Haba, M. E. Ortega, H. D. Patel, S. Bodevin, D. Spillmann, B. Bishop, M. Sapp, and X. S. Chen.** 2011. Structural basis of oligosaccharide receptor recognition by human papillomavirus. The Journal of biological chemistry **286**:2617-2624.
- 37. Davies, M., M. Robinson, E. Smith, S. Huntley, S. Prime, and I. Paterson. 2005. Induction of an epithelial to mesenchymal transition in human immortal and malignant keratinocytes by TGF-beta1 involves MAPK, Smad and AP-1 signalling pathways. J Cell Biochem 95:918-931.
- 38. **Day, P. M., C. C. Baker, D. R. Lowy, and J. T. Schiller.** 2004. Establishment of papillomavirus infection is enhanced by promyelocytic leukemia protein (PML) expression. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America **101**:14252-14257.
- 39. **Day, P. M., R. Gambhira, R. B. Roden, D. R. Lowy, and J. T. Schiller.** 2008. Mechanisms of human papillomavirus type 16 neutralization by l2 crossneutralizing and l1 type-specific antibodies. Journal of virology **82:**4638-4646.
- 40. **Day, P. M., D. R. Lowy, and J. T. Schiller.** 2008. Heparan sulfate-independent cell binding and infection with furin-precleaved papillomavirus capsids. J Virol **82:**12565-12568.
- 41. **Day, P. M., Y. Y. Pang, R. C. Kines, C. D. Thompson, D. R. Lowy, and J. T. Schiller.** 2012. A human papillomavirus (HPV) in vitro neutralization assay that recapitulates the in vitro process of infection provides a sensitive measure of HPV L2 infection-inhibiting antibodies. Clin Vaccine Immunol **19:**1075-1082.
- 42. **Day, P. M., and J. T. Schiller.** 2009. The role of furin in papillomavirus infection. Future Microbiol **4:**1255-1262.
- 43. Day, P. M., C. D. Thompson, C. B. Buck, Y. Y. Pang, D. R. Lowy, and J. T. Schiller. 2007. Neutralization of human papillomavirus with monoclonal



antibodies reveals different mechanisms of inhibition. Journal of virology **81**:8784-8792.

- 44. **Day, P. M., C. D. Thompson, R. M. Schowalter, D. R. Lowy, and J. T. Schiller.** 2013. Identification of a role for the trans-Golgi network in human papillomavirus 16 pseudovirus infection. Journal of virology **87:**3862-3870.
- 45. **De Craene, B., F. van Roy, and G. Berx.** 2005. Unraveling signalling cascades for the Snail family of transcription factors. Cell Signal **17:**535-547.
- 46. **de Giorgi, V., S. Sestini, D. Massi, I. Ghersetich, and T. Lotti.** 2007. Keratinocyte growth factor receptors. Dermatol Clin **25:**477-485, vii.
- 47. **Deng, W., B. Y. Lin, G. Jin, C. G. Wheeler, T. Ma, J. W. Harper, T. R. Broker, and L. T. Chow.** 2004. Cyclin/CDK regulates the nucleocytoplasmic localization of the human papillomavirus E1 DNA helicase. Journal of virology **78:**13954-13965.
- 48. **Dollard, S. C., J. L. Wilson, L. M. Demeter, W. Bonnez, R. C. Reichman, T. R. Broker, and L. T. Chow.** 1992. Production of human papillomavirus and modulation of the infectious program in epithelial raft cultures. OFF. Genes Dev **6**:1131-1142.
- 49. **Doorbar, J.** 2013. The E4 protein; structure, function and patterns of expression. Virology **445**:80-98.
- 50. **Drobni, P., N. Mistry, N. McMillan, and M. Evander.** 2003. Carboxyfluorescein diacetate, succinimidyl ester labeled papillomavirus virus-like particles fluoresce after internalization and interact with heparan sulfate for binding and entry. Virology **310**:163-172.
- 51. **Dziduszko, A., and M. A. Ozbun.** 2013. Annexin A2 and S100A10 regulate human papillomavirus type 16 entry and intracellular trafficking in human keratinocytes. Journal of virology **87:**7502-7515.
- 52. Eckert, R. L., J. F. Crish, T. Efimova, S. R. Dashti, A. Deucher, F. Bone, G. Adhikary, G. Huang, R. Gopalakrishnan, and S. Balasubramanian. 2004. Regulation of involucrin gene expression. J Invest Dermatol **123**:13-22.
- 53. **Egles, C., J. A. Garlick, and Y. Shamis.** 2010. Three-dimensional human tissue models of wounded skin. Methods Mol Biol **585**:345-359.
- 54. **Elenius, K., S. Vainio, M. Laato, M. Salmivirta, I. Thesleff, and M. Jalkanen.** 1991. Induced expression of syndecan in healing wounds. The Journal of cell biology **114**:585-595.
- 55. **Eriksson, J. E., T. Dechat, B. Grin, B. Helfand, M. Mendez, H. M. Pallari, and R. D. Goldman.** 2009. Introducing intermediate filaments: from discovery to disease. The Journal of clinical investigation **119**:1763-1771.
- 56. **Fahey, L. M., A. B. Raff, D. M. Da Silva, and W. M. Kast.** 2009. Reversal of human papillomavirus-specific T cell immune suppression through TLR agonist treatment of Langerhans cells exposed to human papillomavirus type 16. J Immunol **182:**2919-2928.
- 57. **Ferlay, J., H. R. Shin, F. Bray, D. Forman, C. Mathers, and D. M. Parkin.** 2010. Estimates of worldwide burden of cancer in 2008: GLOBOCAN 2008. Int J Cancer **127:**2893-2917.
- 58. **Fichorova, R. N., J. G. Rheinwald, and D. J. Anderson.** 1997. Generation of papillomavirus-immortalized cell lines from normal human ectocervical,



endocervical, and vaginal epithelium that maintain expression of tissuespecific differentiation proteins. Biol Reprod **57:**847-855.

- 59. **Foresta, C., C. Patassini, A. Bertoldo, M. Menegazzo, F. Francavilla, L. Barzon, and A. Ferlin.** 2011. Mechanism of human papillomavirus binding to human spermatozoa and fertilizing ability of infected spermatozoa. PLoS One **6**:e15036.
- 60. Forman, D., C. de Martel, C. J. Lacey, I. Soerjomataram, J. Lortet-Tieulent, L. Bruni, J. Vignat, J. Ferlay, F. Bray, M. Plummer, and S. Franceschi. 2012. Global burden of human papillomavirus and related diseases. Vaccine 30 Suppl 5:F12-23.
- 61. Fortunel, N. O., E. Cadio, P. Vaigot, L. Chadli, S. Moratille, S. Bouet, P. H. Romeo, and M. T. Martin. 2010. Exploration of the functional hierarchy of the basal layer of human epidermis at the single-cell level using parallel clonal microcultures of keratinocytes. Experimental dermatology **19:**387-392.
- 62. **Fothergill, T., and N. A. McMillan.** 2006. Papillomavirus virus-like particles activate the PI3-kinase pathway via alpha-6 beta-4 integrin upon binding. Virology **352:**319-328.
- 63. **Friedewald, W. F.** 1942. Cell State as Affecting Susceptibility to a Virus : Enhanced Effectiveness of the Rabbit Papilloma Virus on Hyperplastic Epidermis. J Exp Med **75:**197-220.
- 64. **Garlick, J. A., and L. B. Taichman.** 1994. Effect of TGF-beta 1 on reepithelialization of human keratinocytes in vitro: an organotypic model. J Invest Dermatol **103:**554-559.
- 65. **Garolla, A., D. Pizzol, and C. Foresta.** 2011. The role of human papillomavirus on sperm function. Curr Opin Obstet Gynecol **23**:232-237.
- 66. **Giroglou, T., L. Florin, F. Schafer, R. E. Streeck, and M. Sapp.** 2001. Human papillomavirus infection requires cell surface heparan sulfate. J Virol **75:**1565-1570.
- 67. **Giuliano, A. R., G. Anic, and A. G. Nyitray.** 2010. Epidemiology and pathology of HPV disease in males. Gynecologic oncology **117:**S15-19.
- 68. **Giuliano, A. R., G. Tortolero-Luna, E. Ferrer, A. N. Burchell, S. de Sanjose, S. K. Kjaer, N. Munoz, M. Schiffman, and F. X. Bosch.** 2008. Epidemiology of human papillomavirus infection in men, cancers other than cervical and benign conditions. Vaccine **26 Suppl 10:**K17-28.
- 69. **Graham, S. V.** 2010. Human papillomavirus: gene expression, regulation and prospects for novel diagnostic methods and antiviral therapies. Future microbiology **5**:1493-1506.
- 70. **Griffin, L. M., L. Cicchini, T. Xu, and D. Pyeon.** 2013. Erratum to: Human Keratinocyte Cultures in the Investigation of Early Steps of Human Papillomavirus Infection. Methods Mol Biol.
- 71. **Hajra, K. M., D. Y. Chen, and E. R. Fearon.** 2002. The SLUG zinc-finger protein represses E-cadherin in breast cancer. Cancer Res **62**:1613-1618.
- 72. **Halbert, C. L., G. W. Demers, and D. A. Galloway.** 1991. The E7 gene of human papillomavirus type 16 is sufficient for immortalization of human epithelial cells. Journal of virology **65**:473-478.


- 73. **Hamid, N. A., C. Brown, and K. Gaston.** 2009. The regulation of cell proliferation by the papillomavirus early proteins. Cell Mol Life Sci **66**:1700-1717.
- 74. **Hay, E. D.** 2005. The mesenchymal cell, its role in the embryo, and the remarkable signaling mechanisms that create it. Dev Dyn **233**:706-720.
- 75. **Hebner, C. M., and L. A. Laimins.** 2006. Human papillomaviruses: basic mechanisms of pathogenesis and oncogenicity. Rev Med Virol **16**:83-97.
- 76. Heldin, C. H., G. Backstrom, A. Ostman, A. Hammacher, L. Ronnstrand, K. Rubin, M. Nister, and B. Westermark. 1988. Binding of different dimeric forms of PDGF to human fibroblasts: evidence for two separate receptor types. Embo J 7:1387-1393.
- 77. **Hellner, K., and K. Munger.** 2011. Human papillomaviruses as therapeutic targets in human cancer. Journal of clinical oncology : official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology **29:**1785-1794.
- 78. **Herfs, M., P. Hubert, M. Moutschen, and P. Delvenne.** 2011. Mucosal junctions: open doors to HPV and HIV infections? Trends Microbiol **19:**114-120.
- Hernandez, B. Y., L. R. Wilkens, X. Zhu, P. Thompson, K. McDuffie, Y. B. Shvetsov, L. E. Kamemoto, J. Killeen, L. Ning, and M. T. Goodman. 2008. Transmission of human papillomavirus in heterosexual couples. Emerg Infect Dis 14:888-894.
- 80. **Hitchcock, J. K., A. A. Katz, and G. Schafer.** 2014. Dynamic reciprocity: the role of annexin A2 in tissue integrity. J Cell Commun Signal **8**:125-133.
- 81. **Hjelm, B. E., A. N. Berta, C. A. Nickerson, C. J. Arntzen, and M. M. Herbst-Kralovetz.** 2010. Development and characterization of a three-dimensional organotypic human vaginal epithelial cell model. Biol Reprod **82:**617-627.
- 82. Hoot, K. E., J. Lighthall, G. Han, S. L. Lu, A. Li, W. Ju, M. Kulesz-Martin, E. Bottinger, and X. J. Wang. 2008. Keratinocyte-specific Smad2 ablation results in increased epithelial-mesenchymal transition during skin cancer formation and progression. The Journal of clinical investigation **118**:2722-2732.
- 83. Hopkinson, S. B., K. J. Hamill, Y. Wu, J. L. Eisenberg, S. Hiroyasu, and J. C. Jones. 2014. Focal Contact and Hemidesmosomal Proteins in Keratinocyte Migration and Wound Repair. Adv Wound Care (New Rochelle) 3:247-263.
- 84. **Horvath, C. A., G. A. Boulet, V. M. Renoux, P. O. Delvenne, and J. P. Bogers.** 2010. Mechanisms of cell entry by human papillomaviruses: an overview. Virol J **7:**11.
- 85. **Huang, S. S., and J. S. Huang.** 2005. TGF-beta control of cell proliferation. J Cell Biochem **96:**447-462.
- 86. Hudson, L. G., K. M. Newkirk, H. L. Chandler, C. Choi, S. L. Fossey, A. E. Parent, and D. F. Kusewitt. 2009. Cutaneous wound reepithelialization is compromised in mice lacking functional Slug (Snai2). J Dermatol Sci 56:19-26.
- 87. **Hummel, M., H. B. Lim, and L. A. Laimins.** 1995. Human papillomavirus type 31b late gene expression is regulated through protein kinase C-mediated changes in RNA processing. Journal of virology **69:**3381-3388.



- Bohnson, K. M., R. C. Kines, J. N. Roberts, D. R. Lowy, J. T. Schiller, and P.
 M. Day. 2009. Role of heparan sulfate in attachment to and infection of the murine female genital tract by human papillomavirus. J Virol 83:2067-2074.
- 89. Kainulainen, T., L. Hakkinen, S. Hamidi, K. Larjava, M. Kallioinen, J. Peltonen, T. Salo, H. Larjava, and A. Oikarinen. 1998. Laminin-5 expression is independent of the injury and the microenvironment during reepithelialization of wounds. J Histochem Cytochem **46:**353-360.
- 90. **Kainulainen, V., H. Wang, C. Schick, and M. Bernfield.** 1998. Syndecans, heparan sulfate proteoglycans, maintain the proteolytic balance of acute wound fluids. The Journal of biological chemistry **273**:11563-11569.
- 91. **Kalluri, R.** 2009. EMT: when epithelial cells decide to become mesenchymallike cells. J Clin Invest **119**:1417-1419.
- 92. **Kalluri, R., and E. G. Neilson.** 2003. Epithelial-mesenchymal transition and its implications for fibrosis. The Journal of clinical investigation **112:**1776-1784.
- 93. **Kalluri, R., and R. A. Weinberg.** 2009. The basics of epithelial-mesenchymal transition. J Clin Invest **119:**1420-1428.
- 94. **Kamper, N., P. M. Day, T. Nowak, H. C. Selinka, L. Florin, J. Bolscher, L. Hilbig, J. T. Schiller, and M. Sapp.** 2006. A membrane-destabilizing peptide in capsid protein L2 is required for egress of papillomavirus genomes from endosomes. Journal of virology **80:**759-768.
- 95. **Karanam, B., S. Peng, T. Li, C. Buck, P. M. Day, and R. B. Roden.** 2010. Papillomavirus infection requires gamma secretase. J Virol **84:**10661-10670.
- 96. **Kaushic, C.** 2009. The role of the local microenvironment in regulating susceptibility and immune responses to sexually transmitted viruses in the female genital tract. J Reprod Immunol **83**:168-172.
- 97. **Kines, R. C., C. D. Thompson, D. R. Lowy, J. T. Schiller, and P. M. Day.** 2009. The initial steps leading to papillomavirus infection occur on the basement membrane prior to cell surface binding. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A **106**:20458-20463.
- 98. **Kiwanuka, E., J. Junker, and E. Eriksson.** 2012. Harnessing growth factors to influence wound healing. Clin Plast Surg **39:**239-248.
- 99. **Klass, B. R., A. O. Grobbelaar, and K. J. Rolfe.** 2009. Transforming growth factor beta1 signalling, wound healing and repair: a multifunctional cytokine with clinical implications for wound repair, a delicate balance. Postgrad Med J **85:**9-14.
- 100. **Klymkowsky, M. W., and P. Savagner.** 2009. Epithelial-mesenchymal transition: a cancer researcher's conceptual friend and foe. Am J Pathol **174:**1588-1593.
- 101. **Ko, M. S., and M. P. Marinkovich.** 2010. Role of dermal-epidermal basement membrane zone in skin, cancer, and developmental disorders. Dermatologic clinics **28:**1-16.
- 102. **Kondo, T., and Y. Ishida.** 2010. Molecular pathology of wound healing. Forensic Sci Int **203**:93-98.



- 103. **Kowli, S., R. Velidandla, K. E. Creek, and L. Pirisi.** 2013. TGF-beta regulation of gene expression at early and late stages of HPV16-mediated transformation of human keratinocytes. Virology **447:**63-73.
- 104. **Kumamoto, Y., and A. Iwasaki.** 2012. Unique features of antiviral immune system of the vaginal mucosa. Curr Opin Immunol **24:**411-416.
- 105. Kusewitt, D. F., C. Choi, K. M. Newkirk, P. Leroy, Y. Li, M. G. Chavez, and L. G. Hudson. 2009. Slug/Snai2 is a downstream mediator of epidermal growth factor receptor-stimulated reepithelialization. J Invest Dermatol 129:491-495.
- 106. Lacher, M. D., M. I. Tiirikainen, E. F. Saunier, C. Christian, M. Anders, M. Oft, A. Balmain, R. J. Akhurst, and W. M. Korn. 2006. Transforming growth factor-beta receptor inhibition enhances adenoviral infectability of carcinoma cells via up-regulation of Coxsackie and Adenovirus Receptor in conjunction with reversal of epithelial-mesenchymal transition. Cancer research **66**:1648-1657.
- 107. **Laniosz, V., S. A. Dabydeen, M. A. Havens, and P. I. Meneses.** 2009. Human papillomavirus type 16 infection of human keratinocytes requires clathrin and caveolin-1 and is brefeldin a sensitive. Journal of virology **83**:8221-8232.
- 108. LaRochelle, W. J., K. Sakaguchi, N. Atabey, H. G. Cheon, Y. Takagi, T. Kinaia, R. M. Day, T. Miki, W. H. Burgess, and D. P. Bottaro. 1999. Heparan sulfate proteoglycan modulates keratinocyte growth factor signaling through interaction with both ligand and receptor. Biochemistry **38**:1765-1771.
- Lau, K., R. Paus, S. Tiede, P. Day, and A. Bayat. 2009. Exploring the role of stem cells in cutaneous wound healing. Experimental dermatology 18:921-933.
- 110. **Lederle, W., H. J. Stark, M. Skobe, N. E. Fusenig, and M. M. Mueller.** 2006. Platelet-derived growth factor-BB controls epithelial tumor phenotype by differential growth factor regulation in stromal cells. Am J Pathol **169:**1767-1783.
- 111. **Leopold, P. L., J. Vincent, and H. Wang.** 2012. A comparison of epithelial-tomesenchymal transition and re-epithelialization. Semin Cancer Biol **22:**471-483.
- 112. Li, M., J. D. Firth, and E. E. Putnins. 2009. An in vitro analysis of mechanical wounding-induced ligand-independent KGFR activation. J Dermatol Sci 53:182-191.
- 113. Liang, C. C., A. Y. Park, and J. L. Guan. 2007. In vitro scratch assay: a convenient and inexpensive method for analysis of cell migration in vitro. Nat Protoc **2**:329-333.
- 114. Lipovsky, A., A. Popa, G. Pimienta, M. Wyler, A. Bhan, L. Kuruvilla, M. A. Guie, A. C. Poffenberger, C. D. Nelson, W. J. Atwood, and D. DiMaio. 2013. Genome-wide siRNA screen identifies the retromer as a cellular entry factor for human papillomavirus. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 110:7452-7457.
- 115. **Liu, T., and X. H. Feng.** 2010. Regulation of TGF-beta signalling by protein phosphatases. Biochem J **430**:191-198.



- 116. **Mahdavian Delavary, B., W. M. van der Veer, M. van Egmond, F. B. Niessen, and R. H. Beelen.** 2011. Macrophages in skin injury and repair. Immunobiology **216**:753-762.
- 117. **Malboeuf, C. M., D. A. Simon, Y. E. Lee, H. A. Lankes, S. Dewhurst, J. G. Frelinger, and R. C. Rose.** 2007. Human papillomavirus-like particles mediate functional delivery of plasmid DNA to antigen presenting cells in vivo. Vaccine **25**:3270-3276.
- 118. Mani, S. A., W. Guo, M. J. Liao, E. N. Eaton, A. Ayyanan, A. Y. Zhou, M. Brooks, F. Reinhard, C. C. Zhang, M. Shipitsin, L. L. Campbell, K. Polyak, C. Brisken, J. Yang, and R. A. Weinberg. 2008. The epithelial-mesenchymal transition generates cells with properties of stem cells. Cell 133:704-715.
- 119. **Massague, J., and Y. G. Chen.** 2000. Controlling TGF-beta signaling. Genes Dev **14**:627-644.
- 120. McCance, D. J., R. Kopan, E. Fuchs, and L. A. Laimins. 1988. Human papillomavirus type 16 alters human epithelial cell differentiation in vitro. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 85:7169-7173.
- 121. McCawley, L. J., S. Li, E. V. Wattenberg, and L. G. Hudson. 1999. Sustained activation of the mitogen-activated protein kinase pathway. A mechanism underlying receptor tyrosine kinase specificity for matrix metalloproteinase-9 induction and cell migration. The Journal of biological chemistry 274:4347-4353.
- 122. **McCawley, L. J., P. O'Brien, and L. G. Hudson.** 1997. Overexpression of the epidermal growth factor receptor contributes to enhanced ligand-mediated motility in keratinocyte cell lines. Endocrinology **138**:121-127.
- 123. **Meyers, C., M. G. Frattini, J. B. Hudson, and L. A. Laimins.** 1992. Biosynthesis of human papillomavirus from a continuous cell line upon epithelial differentiation. Science **257**:971-973.
- 124. **Monslow, J., N. Sato, J. A. Mack, and E. V. Maytin.** 2009. Wounding-induced synthesis of hyaluronic acid in organotypic epidermal cultures requires the release of heparin-binding egf and activation of the EGFR. J Invest Dermatol **129**:2046-2058.
- Morasso, M. I., and M. Tomic-Canic. 2005. Epidermal stem cells: the cradle of epidermal determination, differentiation and wound healing. Biol Cell 97:173-183.
- 126. **Moreno-Bueno, G., H. Peinado, P. Molina, D. Olmeda, E. Cubillo, V. Santos, J. Palacios, F. Portillo, and A. Cano.** 2009. The morphological and molecular features of the epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition. Nature protocols **4**:1591-1613.
- Moscicki, A. B., M. Schiffman, S. Kjaer, and L. L. Villa. 2006. Chapter 5: Updating the natural history of HPV and anogenital cancer. Vaccine 24 Suppl 3:S3/42-51.
- 128. **Muller, A. K., M. Meyer, and S. Werner.** 2012. The roles of receptor tyrosine kinases and their ligands in the wound repair process. Semin Cell Dev Biol **23**:963-970.



- 129. **Muller, E. J., L. Williamson, C. Kolly, and M. M. Suter.** 2008. Outside-in signaling through integrins and cadherins: a central mechanism to control epidermal growth and differentiation? J Invest Dermatol **128:**501-516.
- 130. **Nakamura, M., and Y. Tokura.** 2011. Epithelial-mesenchymal transition in the skin. Journal of dermatological science **61**:7-13.
- 131. **Neilson, E. G.** 2005. Setting a trap for tissue fibrosis. Nature medicine **11**:373-374.
- 132. **Ovaere, P., S. Lippens, P. Vandenabeele, and W. Declercq.** 2009. The emerging roles of serine protease cascades in the epidermis. Trends Biochem Sci **34:**453-463.
- 133. **Ozbun, M. A.** 2002. Infectious human papillomavirus type 31b: purification and infection of an immortalized human keratinocyte cell line. The Journal of general virology **83**:2753-2763.
- 134. **Ozbun, M. A., and C. Meyers.** 1996. Transforming growth factor beta1 induces differentiation in human papillomavirus-positive keratinocytes. J Virol **70:**5437-5446.
- Pampaloni, F., E. G. Reynaud, and E. H. Stelzer. 2007. The third dimension bridges the gap between cell culture and live tissue. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 8:839-845.
- 136. **Pan, X., R. P. Hobbs, and P. A. Coulombe.** 2013. The expanding significance of keratin intermediate filaments in normal and diseased epithelia. Current opinion in cell biology **25:**47-56.
- 137. **Pastore, S., F. Mascia, V. Mariani, and G. Girolomoni.** 2008. The epidermal growth factor receptor system in skin repair and inflammation. The Journal of investigative dermatology **128**:1365-1374.
- 138. **Patterson, N. A., J. L. Smith, and M. A. Ozbun.** 2005. Human papillomavirus type 31b infection of human keratinocytes does not require heparan sulfate. J Virol **79:**6838-6847.
- 139. **Peplow, P. V., and M. P. Chatterjee.** 2013. A review of the influence of growth factors and cytokines in in vitro human keratinocyte migration. Cytokine **62**:1-21.
- 140. **Pereira, R., Hitzeroth, II, and E. P. Rybicki.** 2009. Insights into the role and function of L2, the minor capsid protein of papillomaviruses. Arch Virol **154**:187-197.
- 141. **Perez-Torres, M., B. L. Valle, N. J. Maihle, L. Negron-Vega, R. Nieves-Alicea, and E. M. Cora.** 2008. Shedding of epidermal growth factor receptor is a regulated process that occurs with overexpression in malignant cells. Exp Cell Res **314:**2907-2918.
- 142. **Pilcher, B. K., J. Gaither-Ganim, W. C. Parks, and H. G. Welgus.** 1997. Cell type-specific inhibition of keratinocyte collagenase-1 expression by basic fibroblast growth factor and keratinocyte growth factor. A common receptor pathway. The Journal of biological chemistry **272:**18147-18154.
- 143. Polette, M., M. Mestdagt, S. Bindels, B. Nawrocki-Raby, W. Hunziker, J. M. Foidart, P. Birembaut, and C. Gilles. 2007. Beta-catenin and ZO-1: shuttle molecules involved in tumor invasion-associated epithelial-mesenchymal transition processes. Cells, tissues, organs 185:61-65.



- 144. **Proksch, E., J. M. Brandner, and J. M. Jensen.** 2008. The skin: an indispensable barrier. Experimental dermatology **17**:1063-1072.
- 145. **Pyeon, D., P. F. Lambert, and P. Ahlquist.** 2005. Production of infectious human papillomavirus independently of viral replication and epithelial cell differentiation. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A **102:**9311-9316.
- 146. **Pyeon, D., S. M. Pearce, S. M. Lank, P. Ahlquist, and P. F. Lambert.** 2009. Establishment of human papillomavirus infection requires cell cycle progression. PLoS Pathog **5:**e1000318.
- 147. Raff, A. B., A. W. Woodham, L. M. Raff, J. G. Skeate, L. Yan, D. M. Da Silva, M. Schelhaas, and W. M. Kast. 2013. The evolving field of human papillomavirus receptor research: a review of binding and entry. Journal of virology 87:6062-6072.
- 148. **Rasanen, K., and A. Vaheri.** 2010. TGF-beta1 causes epithelial-mesenchymal transition in HaCaT derivatives, but induces expression of COX-2 and migration only in benign, not in malignant keratinocytes. J Dermatol Sci **58:**97-104.
- 149. **Rescher, U., C. Ludwig, V. Konietzko, A. Kharitonenkov, and V. Gerke.** 2008. Tyrosine phosphorylation of annexin A2 regulates Rho-mediated actin rearrangement and cell adhesion. J Cell Sci **121**:2177-2185.
- 150. **Reuterdahl, C., C. Sundberg, K. Rubin, K. Funa, and B. Gerdin.** 1993. Tissue localization of beta receptors for platelet-derived growth factor and platelet-derived growth factor B chain during wound repair in humans. The Journal of clinical investigation **91:**2065-2075.
- 151. **Roberts, J. N., C. B. Buck, C. D. Thompson, R. Kines, M. Bernardo, P. L. Choyke, D. R. Lowy, and J. T. Schiller.** 2007. Genital transmission of HPV in a mouse model is potentiated by nonoxynol-9 and inhibited by carrageenan. Nat Med **13**:857-861.
- 152. **Roberts, J. N., R. C. Kines, H. A. Katki, D. R. Lowy, and J. T. Schiller.** 2011. Effect of Pap smear collection and carrageenan on cervicovaginal human papillomavirus-16 infection in a rhesus macaque model. J Natl Cancer Inst **103**:737-743.
- 153. **Rodero, M. P., and K. Khosrotehrani.** 2010. Skin wound healing modulation by macrophages. Int J Clin Exp Pathol **3**:643-653.
- 154. Rollman, O., U. B. Jensen, A. Ostman, L. Bolund, S. M. Gustafsdottir, and T. G. Jensen. 2003. Platelet derived growth factor (PDGF) responsive epidermis formed from human keratinocytes transduced with the PDGF beta receptor gene. The Journal of investigative dermatology 120:742-749.
- 155. **Rous, P., and J. W. Beard.** 1934. A Virus-Induced Mammalian Growth with the Characters of a Tumor (the Shope Rabbit Papilloma) : I. The Growth on Implantation within Favorable Hosts. J Exp Med **60**:701-722.
- 156. **Santoro, M. M., and G. Gaudino.** 2005. Cellular and molecular facets of keratinocyte reepithelization during wound healing. Exp Cell Res **304**:274-286.
- 157. Sauter, E. R., M. Nesbit, D. Tichansky, Z. J. Liu, T. Shirakawa, J. Palazzo, and M. Herlyn. 2001. Fibroblast growth factor-binding protein expression



changes with disease progression in clinical and experimental human squamous epithelium. Int J Cancer **92:**374-381.

- 158. Savagner, P., D. F. Kusewitt, E. A. Carver, F. Magnino, C. Choi, T. Gridley, and L. G. Hudson. 2005. Developmental transcription factor slug is required for effective re-epithelialization by adult keratinocytes. J Cell Physiol 202:858-866.
- 159. Schelhaas, M., M. Jansen, I. Haase, and D. Knebel-Morsdorf. 2003. Herpes simplex virus type 1 exhibits a tropism for basal entry in polarized epithelial cells. J Gen Virol **84**:2473-2484.
- 160. Schelhaas, M., B. Shah, M. Holzer, P. Blattmann, L. Kuhling, P. M. Day, J. T. Schiller, and A. Helenius. 2012. Entry of human papillomavirus type 16 by actin-dependent, clathrin- and lipid raft-independent endocytosis. PLoS pathogens 8:e1002657.
- 161. Schiller, J. T., P. M. Day, and R. C. Kines. 2010. Current understanding of the mechanism of HPV infection. Gynecol Oncol **118**:S12-17.
- 162. Schneider, M. A., G. A. Spoden, L. Florin, and C. Lambert. 2010. Identification of the Dynein Light Chains required for Human Papillomavirus Infection. Cell Microbiol.
- 163. **Schoop, V. M., N. Mirancea, and N. E. Fusenig.** 1999. Epidermal organization and differentiation of HaCaT keratinocytes in organotypic coculture with human dermal fibroblasts. The Journal of investigative dermatology **112**:343-353.
- 164. Schultz, G. S., J. M. Davidson, R. S. Kirsner, P. Bornstein, and I. M. Herman. 2011. Dynamic reciprocity in the wound microenvironment. Wound Repair Regen **19**:134-148.
- 165. **Schultz, G. S., and A. Wysocki.** 2009. Interactions between extracellular matrix and growth factors in wound healing. Wound Repair Regen **17:**153-162.
- 166. Selinka, H. C., L. Florin, H. D. Patel, K. Freitag, M. Schmidtke, V. A. Makarov, and M. Sapp. 2007. Inhibition of transfer to secondary receptors by heparan sulfate-binding drug or antibody induces noninfectious uptake of human papillomavirus. Journal of virology 81:10970-10980.
- 167. Shafti-Keramat, S., A. Handisurya, E. Kriehuber, G. Meneguzzi, K. Slupetzky, and R. Kirnbauer. 2003. Different heparan sulfate proteoglycans serve as cellular receptors for human papillomaviruses. Journal of virology 77:13125-13135.
- 168. **Shaw, T. J., and P. Martin.** 2009. Wound repair at a glance. J Cell Sci **122:**3209-3213.
- 169. **Shirogane, Y., M. Takeda, M. Tahara, S. Ikegame, T. Nakamura, and Y. Yanagi.** 2010. Epithelial-mesenchymal transition abolishes the susceptibility of polarized epithelial cell lines to measles virus. The Journal of biological chemistry **285**:20882-20890.
- 170. Singer, A. J., and R. A. Clark. 1999. Cutaneous wound healing. N Engl J Med 341:738-746.



- 171. **Smith, J. L., S. K. Campos, and M. A. Ozbun.** 2007. Human papillomavirus type 31 uses a caveolin 1- and dynamin 2-mediated entry pathway for infection of human keratinocytes. J Virol **81:**9922-9931.
- 172. **Smith, J. L., D. S. Lidke, and M. A. Ozbun.** 2008. Virus activated filopodia promote human papillomavirus type 31 uptake from the extracellular matrix. Virology **381:**16-21.
- 173. Smith, J. S., L. Lindsay, B. Hoots, J. Keys, S. Franceschi, R. Winer, and G. M. Clifford. 2007. Human papillomavirus type distribution in invasive cervical cancer and high-grade cervical lesions: a meta-analysis update. Int J Cancer 121:621-632.
- 174. **Sou, P. W., N. C. Delic, G. M. Halliday, and J. G. Lyons.** 2010. Snail transcription factors in keratinocytes: Enough to make your skin crawl. Int J Biochem Cell Biol **42**:1940-1944.
- 175. **Spoden, G., K. Freitag, M. Husmann, K. Boller, M. Sapp, C. Lambert, and L. Florin.** 2008. Clathrin- and caveolin-independent entry of human papillomavirus type 16--involvement of tetraspanin-enriched microdomains (TEMs). PLoS One **3**:e3313.
- 176. **Stanley, M.** 2006. Immune responses to human papillomavirus. Vaccine **24 Suppl 1**:S16-22.
- 177. **Stanley, M.** 2010. Pathology and epidemiology of HPV infection in females. Gynecologic oncology **117:**S5-10.
- 178. **Stanley, M. A.** 2012. Epithelial cell responses to infection with human papillomavirus. Clin Microbiol Rev **25**:215-222.
- 179. Strauss, R., P. Sova, Y. Liu, Z. Y. Li, S. Tuve, D. Pritchard, P. Brinkkoetter, T. Moller, O. Wildner, S. Pesonen, A. Hemminki, N. Urban, C. Drescher, and A. Lieber. 2009. Epithelial phenotype confers resistance of ovarian cancer cells to oncolytic adenoviruses. Cancer research **69**:5115-5125.
- 180. **Surviladze, Z., A. Dziduszko, and M. Ozbun.** 2012. Essential Roles for Soluble Virion-Associated Heparan Sulfonated Proteoglycans and Growth Factors in Human Papillomavirus Infections. PLoS Pathog **in press**.
- 181. **Surviladze, Z., R. T. Sterk, S. A. DeHaro, and M. A. Ozbun.** 2013. Cellular entry of human papillomavirus type 16 involves activation of the phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase/Akt/mTOR pathway and inhibition of autophagy. Journal of virology **87:**2508-2517.
- 182. **Tandara, A. A., and T. A. Mustoe.** 2011. MMP- and TIMP-secretion by human cutaneous keratinocytes and fibroblasts--impact of coculture and hydration. J Plast Reconstr Aesthet Surg **64**:108-116.
- 183. **Taylor, M. A., J. G. Parvani, and W. P. Schiemann.** 2010. The pathophysiology of epithelial-mesenchymal transition induced by transforming growth factor-beta in normal and malignant mammary epithelial cells. J Mammary Gland Biol Neoplasia **15:**169-190.
- 184. Thomson, S., F. Petti, I. Sujka-Kwok, P. Mercado, J. Bean, M. Monaghan, S. L. Seymour, G. M. Argast, D. M. Epstein, and J. D. Haley. 2011. A systems view of epithelial-mesenchymal transition signaling states. Clin Exp Metastasis 28:137-155.



- 185. Tokumaru, S., S. Higashiyama, T. Endo, T. Nakagawa, J. I. Miyagawa, K. Yamamori, Y. Hanakawa, H. Ohmoto, K. Yoshino, Y. Shirakata, Y. Matsuzawa, K. Hashimoto, and N. Taniguchi. 2000. Ectodomain shedding of epidermal growth factor receptor ligands is required for keratinocyte migration in cutaneous wound healing. J Cell Biol 151:209-220.
- 186. **Trottier, H., and A. N. Burchell.** 2009. Epidemiology of mucosal human papillomavirus infection and associated diseases. Public Health Genomics **12:**291-307.
- 187. **Trottier, H., and E. L. Franco.** 2006. The epidemiology of genital human papillomavirus infection. Vaccine **24 Suppl 1:**S1-15.
- 188. Tunggal, J. A., I. Helfrich, A. Schmitz, H. Schwarz, D. Gunzel, M. Fromm, R. Kemler, T. Krieg, and C. M. Niessen. 2005. E-cadherin is essential for in vivo epidermal barrier function by regulating tight junctions. Embo J 24:1146-1156.
- 189. Turner, F. E., S. Broad, F. L. Khanim, A. Jeanes, S. Talma, S. Hughes, C. Tselepis, and N. A. Hotchin. 2006. Slug regulates integrin expression and cell proliferation in human epidermal keratinocytes. The Journal of biological chemistry 281:21321-21331.
- 190. **Van Doorslaer, K.** 2013. Evolution of the papillomaviridae. Virology **445**:11-20.
- 191. Vasioukhin, V., C. Bauer, M. Yin, and E. Fuchs. 2000. Directed actin polymerization is the driving force for epithelial cell-cell adhesion. Cell **100**:209-219.
- 192. **Vaughan, M. B., R. D. Ramirez, C. M. Andrews, W. E. Wright, and J. W. Shay.** 2009. H-ras expression in immortalized keratinocytes produces an invasive epithelium in cultured skin equivalents. PLoS One **4**:e7908.
- 193. Veldhuijzen, N. J., P. J. Snijders, P. Reiss, C. J. Meijer, and J. H. van de Wijgert. 2010. Factors affecting transmission of mucosal human papillomavirus. Lancet Infect Dis **10**:862-874.
- 194. Walboomers, J. M., M. V. Jacobs, M. M. Manos, F. X. Bosch, J. A. Kummer, K. V. Shah, P. J. Snijders, J. Peto, C. J. Meijer, and N. Munoz. 1999. Human papillomavirus is a necessary cause of invasive cervical cancer worldwide. J Pathol **189**:12-19.
- 195. **Wells, A.** 1999. EGF receptor. Int J Biochem Cell Biol **31**:637-643.
- 196. Werner, S., and R. Grose. 2003. Regulation of wound healing by growth factors and cytokines. Physiol Rev 83:835-870.
- 197. Werner, S., T. Krieg, and H. Smola. 2007. Keratinocyte-fibroblast interactions in wound healing. The Journal of investigative dermatology **127:**998-1008.
- 198. **White, C.** 2013. Genital injuries in adults. Best Pract Res Clin Obstet Gynaecol **27:**113-130.
- 199. Widdice, L., Y. Ma, J. Jonte, S. Farhat, D. Breland, S. Shiboski, and A. B. Moscicki. 2013. Concordance and transmission of human papillomavirus within heterosexual couples observed over short intervals. J Infect Dis 207:1286-1294.



- 200. Widdice, L. E., D. J. Breland, J. Jonte, S. Farhat, Y. Ma, A. C. Leonard, and A. B. Moscicki. 2010. Human papillomavirus concordance in heterosexual couples. The Journal of adolescent health : official publication of the Society for Adolescent Medicine **47:**151-159.
- 201. **Wilkins-Port, C. E., and P. J. Higgins.** 2007. Regulation of extracellular matrix remodeling following transforming growth factor-beta1/epidermal growth factor-stimulated epithelial-mesenchymal transition in human premalignant keratinocytes. Cells Tissues Organs **185**:116-122.
- 202. Winer, R. L., J. P. Hughes, Q. Feng, S. O'Reilly, N. B. Kiviat, K. K. Holmes, and L. A. Koutsky. 2006. Condom use and the risk of genital human papillomavirus infection in young women. N Engl J Med **354**:2645-2654.
- 203. Winer, R. L., J. P. Hughes, Q. Feng, L. F. Xi, S. Cherne, S. O'Reilly, N. B. Kiviat, and L. A. Koutsky. 2010. Detection of genital HPV types in fingertip samples from newly sexually active female university students. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev **19**:1682-1685.
- 204. **Wood, W., and P. Martin.** 2002. Structures in focus--filopodia. Int J Biochem Cell Biol **34**:726-730.
- 205. Woodham, A. W., D. M. Da Silva, J. G. Skeate, A. B. Raff, M. R. Ambroso, H. E. Brand, J. M. Isas, R. Langen, and W. M. Kast. 2012. The S100A10 subunit of the annexin A2 heterotetramer facilitates L2-mediated human papillomavirus infection. PLoS One 7:e43519.
- 206. **Yin, J., K. Xu, J. Zhang, A. Kumar, and F. S. Yu.** 2007. Wound-induced ATP release and EGF receptor activation in epithelial cells. J Cell Sci **120**:815-825.
- 207. **Yoo, S. K., and A. Huttenlocher.** 2009. Innate immunity: wounds burst H2O2 signals to leukocytes. Curr Biol **19:**R553-555.
- 208. **Yoon, C. S., K. D. Kim, S. N. Park, and S. W. Cheong.** 2001. alpha(6) Integrin is the main receptor of human papillomavirus type 16 VLP. Biochem Biophys Res Commun **283**:668-673.
- 209. **Zeisberg, M., and E. G. Neilson.** 2009. Biomarkers for epithelialmesenchymal transitions. J Clin Invest **119**:1429-1437.
- 210. **Zepter, K., A. Haffner, L. F. Soohoo, D. De Luca, H. P. Tang, P. Fisher, J. Chavinson, and C. A. Elmets.** 1997. Induction of biologically active IL-1 betaconverting enzyme and mature IL-1 beta in human keratinocytes by inflammatory and immunologic stimuli. J Immunol **159**:6203-6208.
- 211. **zur Hausen, H.** 2009. Papillomaviruses in the causation of human cancers a brief historical account. Virology **384:**260-265.

